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Dear Brothers and Sisters, 

 

We are honored to participate in the special 40-day condition of devotion in preparation for the 

celebration of True Parents' Holy Wedding and True Mother's Gohui on January 23, 2011 (solar 

calendar). 

 

The condition calls for reading of Book #2 on True Parents from the Cheon Seong Gyeong. Because 

many families do not have their own copy, we have attached a PDF file of Book #2 divided into 40 

readings for your daily use during the condition. 

 

Let's offer our sincere devotion and investment during this special time to deepen our understanding and 

love for our True Parents. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Ministry Support Team 
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CHEON SEONG GYEONG 
 

Book 2: True Parents 
 

40 Selections for Daily Reading 
 

December 15 
 
WHAT IS A TRUE PARENT? 
 
Section 1. The Significance of the True Parents  
 
The words True Parents are among the most frequently used words of our Unification 
Church members. Although they are simple words, they represent a remarkable reality. 
This term does not appear in any book in all of history. In spite of its simplicity, True 
Parents is a term that Unification Church members alone recognize and use.   
 
If, in the two thousand years of Christian history, it had been revealed that our human 
ancestors fell, humankind would have understood at once that fallen parents are false and 
bad parents and unfallen parents are good and true parents. However, no one has ever 
been able to reveal this. Humankind has been waiting for the time when this information 
could be proclaimed.   
 
There may have been people in some past historical age who thought about the term True 
Parents, but they had no way of understanding what the term’s background might be. 
Since the issue could not be resolved without understanding the vast and comprehensive 
contents of the Principle, no one else has been able to simply say the words True Parents. 
It is an amazing fact that we have been able to reveal the content of the Principle, the 
Unification Church’s view of history and the truth about the origin of humankind.   
 
What can we conclude after clearly understanding the term True Parents? We can 
conclude that the Fall of our first ancestors occurred through an illicit sexual relationship. 
The Fall has resulted in a connection of blood that has nothing to do with God or with the 
True Parents who were to be established as the ideal of creation. In other words, we came 
to inherit the wrong bloodline.   
 
For this reason, the words True Parents in relation to God’s will signify first, that all 
people, including our first ancestors, will be cut off from the false lineage. Second, they 
signify that a love, life, and lineage connected with God and the new original root will 
begin. These are truly amazing words. (201-60, 1990.3.1)   
 
December 16 
 
5.1. The two tablets of stone and True Parents   
 
When God led the Israelites out of Egypt there was a pillar of fire and a pillar of cloud. 
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The pillar of cloud led them during the day and the pillar of fire led them at night. What 
did they signify? They represented a man and a woman and showed, symbolically, that in 
the Last Days parents would come and that the Israelites would serve them. Those who 
did not follow the pillar of fire and pillar of cloud would all perish. The Israelites 
wandered around aimlessly in the wilderness for forty years. Out of concern that they 
would perish, God called Moses to Mount Sinai. He had him fast for forty days and gave 
him two tablets of stone. They symbolized Adam and Eve – that is, True Parents. Why 
were the two tablets of stone placed in the Ark of the Covenant? The two tablets of stone 
symbolized Adam and Eve as the central figures who could complete the work of God’s 
will. This is why they were placed in the Ark of the Covenant. (134-172, 1985.4.7)   
 
What is our hope? God is the vertical parent, and Adam and Eve, the horizontal parents. 
We should be the sons and daughters who can receive love at the point where the vertical 
and horizontal parents can be one and rejoice. However, to our sorrow, this has not come 
about. We all have the passionate desire to receive such love. This is what religion is all 
about.   
 
Have there been parents on earth that could become one with the vertical God on the 
horizontal plane and give out their love? There have not. Since the first human ancestors 
fell, they became false parents. Since Adam and Eve became false parents, there could 
not have been such good parents. This is why True Parents must come. True Parents must 
appear in history.   
 
Who is the one who represents this historic mission? He is the one called the Savior and 
the Messiah. As one who saves, what does he save? He does not save the body, but 
fulfills the hope of ideal love for us.   
 
Then, what does he have to do? What kind of person does the Messiah have to be in order 
to fulfill our hopes? Surely, he has to come as the True Parent. The Messiah must come 
as the True Parent. Christianity believes in Jesus as the Messiah and Savior. What does 
he have to do in order to come as the True Parent? He cannot do it alone. He must come 
as a man representing the True Parent. Numerous religions have been looking until now 
for this one man. We can say that the Confucian teaching speaks of searching for a man 
who lives a good life and Buddhist teachings speak of seeking for a man who is attuned 
to the spirit world.   
 
Then, what is Christianity? It teaches us to become God’s son and make a loving family. 
Christianity is the religion that has appeared with more substantial content. This is why 
Jesus said that he was the only begotten son of God. When the only begotten son comes, 
it would be a disaster if he were to live alone. There has to be an only begotten daughter. 
The only begotten daughter must be found and, centering on God, the only begotten son 
and daughter should marry each other when their mutual attraction matures. This way, 
God should rejoice as the vertical parent  and the only begotten son and daughter must 
become the bride and bridegroom who can rejoice as the horizontal parents and give birth 
to children on earth. Only then will the tribe begin to expand. So, there was something 
Jesus most needed to have, even if it meant abandoning the nation of Israel and Judaism. 
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What was that? It was a woman. A man should not be without a woman. It is because 
Jesus did not fulfill this purpose that towards the end of his life, he said he was the 
bridegroom and that his followers were the bride. This is why Christians have been 
struggling to be brides while waiting for the bridegroom, Jesus, for two thousand years. 
What is the standard? It is the Messiah who fits into the position of the True Parent. This 
is the feast of the Lamb. (58-218, 1972.6.11)   
 
December 17 
 
5.2. The definition of True Parents   
 
Who are the True Parents about whom the Unification Church speaks? This is the 
question. What would have happened had Adam and Eve not fallen? Without the Fall, 
God would have become the vertical love and Adam and Eve, God’s body. They are like 
God’s body. God is like the bone, and Adam and Eve are like the body. God also has 
mind and body.   
 
God becomes the internal parent in the internal position and Adam and Eve, the external 
parents in the external position. The internal parent and external parents must become one 
through love. God and human beings come together in love and, thus, the True Parents 
who are perfect come into being. Without their union in love, people cannot become 
perfect.   
 
Who are they? They are our original ancestors, the original people created by God. We 
are born from such people. We should be born from people who have such divine nature. 
This is how we attain both God’s divine characteristics and our parents’ human 
characteristics. Then, how does the perfection of Adam and Eve come about? Perfection 
comes when they are tied to God’s love, but not unless they have such ties. The root of 
our ancestors’ lineage brings God’s vertical love and horizontal, physical love together at 
one point. This is where the lineage of our ancestors lies. All people come into being 
from there. But the Fall separated man’s love, woman’s love and God’s love. Through 
the Fall, man’s love, woman’s love and God’s love failed to bond together. Without the 
Fall, they would have bonded together automatically. A man and a woman automatically 
bond through love. Why do a man and a woman want to be one? It is because of love. 
What would they want to do after becoming one in love? They would want to receive 
God’s blessing. This is their purpose. (184-71, 1988.11.13)   
 
6.1. The words True Parents are precious   
 
You should know how important and how precious the words True Parents are. You have 
an obligation to believe in True Parents even if you may not believe in your nation and 
the president, your teachers, your parents, or your brothers and sisters. You should know 
that the concept of True Parents contains the idea of the salvation of hell and the evil 
world of Satan.   
 
When you are in an unavoidable place of death in the satanic world and your parents then 
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become the strength to shield you against death, and this is acknowledged by heaven and 
by history, how proud you will be! True Parents are vouched for by God and history. You 
should know how the words True Parents came into being.   
 
I did not start this work in order to become the True Parent. I was forced to come forward 
and do this because it could not be done without me. (116-113, 1981.12.27)   
 
What about the words True Parents that are spoken in the Unification Church? Although 
your current situation may be miserable, you should know that the term True Parents 
taught about in the Unification Church today is a most honored term. Its value is greater 
than the songs of praise of hundreds of millions of ancestors or of being in a glorious 
place of earthly victory and the liberation of all people.   
 
You should know that meeting with the True Parents will lead you along the path to meet 
God, and meeting with the Unification Church will lead you along the path whereby 
God’s nation and the homeland desired by the True Parents can be found in the near 
future.   
 
Until now, human beings have been living in nations with different cultural heritages and 
borders, claiming them as their homelands. Their ancestors have lived there in the past, 
people are living there now, and their descendants will also live there. All of them, 
however, are surely in the fallen domain. We should leave and kick away this fallen 
domain, and find the homeland of love where we can proudly sing of today’s triumph 
together with our ancestors and our tribes before our future descendants. In the homeland 
of love, if we can have loving parents and, moreover, attend God as the center of that 
homeland, there will be no place of higher glory. (138-105, 1986.1.19)   
 
December 18 
 
The Messiah is in the position of Adam who has perfected God’s love and thus he comes 
with the qualification of the original father. Hence, based on the father who then chooses 
a mother, and on a foundation based on God’s original love, the rights of ownership of 
the individual, family, tribe, people, and nation must first belong to the Messiah through 
true love. Rights of ownership can then accrue to nations, citizens, families and 
individuals. Thus, if the original love of the Messiah had been established from the 
individual to the nation, and its waves had reached Rome and the world, there would be 
no need today of a philosophy heralding the Second Advent. From this point of view, is 
America a country belonging to the realm of God’s love? No! There is no country on 
earth that has passed through such a course. Countless churches in the Christian sphere 
do not come under the ownership coinciding with God’s principle of love. They 
absolutely do not.   
 
The heavenly kingdom does not exist on earth. When we consider this, the words True 
Parents are magnificent! Only these words can be the basis for piercing through the fallen 
domain of the satanic world and going up. You should be grateful for the appearance of 
the words True Parents. You can be thankful for them even after hearing them tens of 
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thousands of times. (129-193, 1983.11.5)   
 
6.4. The words True Parents are fearsome words   
 
What term expresses the most fearsome teaching of the Unification Church? It is the term 
True Parents. These are words feared by both God and Satan. Since we human beings are 
in the fallen domain, those who are following the True Parents are judged by their words.   
 
It would be better if they had not appeared, but since they are here, the judgment has to 
be made and God listens to them. Why then does Satan fear the words True Parents? It is 
because when people believe and follow these words, everything Satan has will be 
destroyed and brought to ruin. These are words he intensely fears. Satan always tries to 
block the way of the True Parents and longs to see their corruption and downfall. So the 
question is how much you will believe and follow in going this way. If you are standing 
in such a cutting-edge position, you should take each step and do each deed with 
discernment while gaining strong inspiration from more than a thousand years’ worth of 
devoted effort. (65-276, 1973.1.1)   
 
I am well aware of the fearsome nature of the name True Parents. I have not followed my 
path in life in order to find tranquility, but have been fighting until now in order to 
complete the mission connected with Your will. Looking back, there have been many 
incidents and many occasions when I have been unfairly treated. Yet, since I, as a 
shameful person, know that these do not compare with Your hidden circumstances and 
Your feeling of being treated unfairly, I cannot kneel down and show You my tears. 
Please understand my heart that feels such things and open the doors of the heavenly 
world and earthly world as of today! (134-112, 1985.2.25)   
 
December 19 
 
THE MESSIAH AND TRUE PARENTS 
 
Section 1. History and the True Parents   
 
1.1. The Fall and the True Parents   
 
Today, the True Parents live in the same world with us. Sons and daughters of the True 
Parents live on this earth and so do the sons and daughters of fallen parents. Originally, 
all people should have become God’s beloved sons and daughters through the flesh and 
bloodline of true parents, but they became fallen sons and daughters due to the Fall. The 
Lord and Savior must, therefore, again come as a parent to resolve the wrongdoings of 
our first human ancestors.   
 
When the Lord comes, he works to restore the first son, a son who has already been born 
like the child by a concubine, one whose lineage changed. He should have inherited 
God’s lineage based on original love, but instead he inherited a different bloodline 
through the Fall. Yet, even though his lineage has changed, God cannot abandon him. He 
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is like the child by a concubine, a wild olive tree. The devil dominates the orchard of wild 
olive trees, and therefore God must work to restore these wild olive trees and make them 
His own. He cannot do it by force, or with guns and knives. Rather, God creates an 
environment where He receives contemptuous treatment and is so beaten that He can 
reclaim the wild olive orchard piece by piece through voluntary surrender.   
 
Christianity has made unknown sacrifices in the course to establish its current worldwide 
foundation. The pitiable screams of those who were constantly sacrificed and offered on 
the altar of martyrdom permeate Christian history; they have been heard in every corner 
of the world. We should know that this bloody altar still exists; the historical sorrow is 
right in front of our eyes. We have the solemn, historical task to resolve this sorrow. We 
must liberate God and liberate Christianity. (210-360, 1990.12.27)   
 
December 20 
 
1.4. The providence of restoration has sought the True Parents throughout its 
history   
 
Who are the True Parents who must appear on this earth representing God’s will? They 
are the ones who must prevail over the satanic world in order to rule over all things; they 
are to destroy Satan who dominates the human world. They must confront the spirit 
world in order to gain the absolute position from which to rule the numerous people in 
that world. This is the mission of True Parents. God has been paving the way to send 
True Parents in order to restore the world where all things and all people are one with 
God.   
 
For True Parents to appear, there must be true sons and daughters, and in order for true 
sons and daughters to appear, there must be true servants. This is why when we look at 
the course of God’s history of restoration, we can see that God has been working so that 
we can receive the day of true parents after we have gone through the servant’s age and 
the children’s age. Furthermore, those in the spirit world have been helping as we pass 
through and restore the age of the servant, the age of the adopted son, and the age of the 
children, and move up to the age of the parents. True Parents could not come to the earth 
until a global foundation beyond the standard of a nation had been laid externally. After 
the two thousand year period of providential history from Noah to Abraham, God had 
Jacob finally lay the foundation to establish the people of Israel. Then He had this people 
form a nation. God toiled through many a historical course to bring this to fruition.   
 
To achieve this, someone on behalf of God must be victorious over Satan, both as an 
individual and as an adopted son. Moreover, as a child of direct lineage, he must fight 
with the satanic world and win over it for God. Otherwise, no one can receive True 
Parents. This is why providential history has gone through a long course, from the Old 
Testament Age, through the New Testament Age, to the present day. Through restoring 
the position of the servant and the position of the adopted son, God restored the position 
of the child of direct lineage. In doing so, He laid the foundation for victory. Afterwards, 
God’s purpose for then sending the Messiah to this earth was to establish the position of 
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True Parents. Due to the disbelief of the Israelites, the foundation of the servant and the 
foundation of the adopted son that God had prepared for four thousand years crumbled. 
Hence, Jesus, who came two thousand years ago, had to fight and gain victory as a 
servant and as an adopted son, and then become the son of direct lineage.  
 
We know that this was Jesus’ course. God’s had two purposes in sending Jesus: he should 
have passed through the position of the adopted son and also the position of the son of 
direct lineage in order to establish the position of True Parents based on the people of 
Israel. This was the mission Jesus came to this earth to fulfill. But because of Jesus’ death 
on the cross, God could not lay the victorious foundation on the level of the whole. For 
that reason, through True Parents God has been pioneering the realization of His ideal 
centering on the spirit world.   
 
God, until now, was unable to secure the positions of the individual, family, people and 
nation. For this He has been going a long roundabout way in establishing the individual, 
family, people, and nation that relate to heaven’s will. In this global age, God will by all 
means send the Lord, His promised bridegroom, who will choose his bride and lay the 
foundation for true victory. God has fought for six thousand years to establish the True 
Parents in the position determined by the original purpose of creation. Hence, it is no 
exaggeration to say that the six-thousand-year history of the providence of restoration has 
been a history to find the True Parents. True Parents represent the entire six thousand 
years of providential history. Now we know that the failure to find True Parents has been 
the great sorrow, pain, and tragedy of all humankind.   
 
Accordingly, human history has been a history of restoring true parents. Without 
restoring true parents, there can be no true children; and without establishing true 
children, there can be no true family, true tribe, true ethnic people, nation, world or 
cosmos. God has been working hard for six thousand long years to establish this standard. 
Jesus, who came two thousand years ago, was the first person to come to this earth in the 
glory of the true parent. But for Jesus to appear as the true parent, that is, for Jesus to 
stand as the fruit of history which the true parent is, he had to carry out not only the 
mission of the son but also the mission of the parent. Gaining victory in just one 
dimension was not enough. On this earth, Jesus had to physically go through the course 
of restoring the position of the son. Spiritually, he had to go through the course of 
restoring the position of the parent. He had thus to fulfill his responsibility in both 
positions and establish the starting point of becoming one with God. Only then would this 
starting point have finally become both the individual and family foundations for Israel. 
If this foundation for Israel had been established based on the people and the nation, the 
standard of the True Parents would also have been established, both physically and 
spiritually. Unfortunately, the disbelief of the people of Israel toward Jesus made it 
impossible.  
 
In accordance with the original plan originating the Principle of Creation, True Parents 
are to be physically and spiritually blessed by God. But Jesus was unable to become the 
true parent due to the disbelief of the people of Israel. Even though he is in the spirit 
world, Jesus has been preparing the foundation for the attendance of True Parents. What 
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does this mean? The Lord at the Second Advent should restore the positions of spiritual 
and physical parents. Knowing this, Jesus has been working in the spirit world for the 
past two thousand years, laying the foundation upon which the returning Lord can avoid 
persecution and abuse from the spirit world. Jesus laid the spiritual foundation on the 
levels of the society, nation, and world. Since Jesus has been working in the spirit world 
rather than on earth, it is as their spiritual parent that Christians have been relating with 
Jesus.   
 
The Lord, on his return to this earth, must inherit from Jesus the individual, family, 
national and worldwide spiritual foundations that Jesus has built in the spirit world, just 
as Jesus inherited all the blessing from John the Baptist. Without going this way, he 
cannot establish the conditions necessary to become the True Parent on earth.   
 
The basic principle here is to establish on earth the spiritual standard of inheritance. If, as 
Jesus handed down the spiritual foundation to the returning Lord, the Christians on earth 
had become one with the returning Lord, the standard of inheritance would have been 
established on earth. However, as Christians so far have failed to establish such a 
standard, the spiritual foundation of victory could not be transferred to the coming True 
Parents in its entirety. Consequently, the returning True Parents have had to go through a 
history of struggle to again restore both the spiritual and physical standards of 
inheritance.   
 
God worked for six thousand years to prepare the foundation for the coming True Parents 
and to lay the victorious foundation during their lifetime. However, the believers on this 
earth failed to unite with and follow the instructions of the spiritual parent. Failing to 
walk in step with these instructions, the standard was not established to bequeath to the 
returning Lord the spiritual foundation Jesus had prepared. In order to become the True 
Parent, the Lord at his Second Advent had to again face tests on the level of the 
individual, family, tribe, ethnic people, nation and world in the spiritual realm. Without 
his prevailing in these tests, and without establishing a standard of internal victory, a 
standard of substantial victory could not be established on earth. Therefore, the returning 
Lord inevitably had to carry out an internal battle. (13- 280, 1964.04.12)   
 
December 21 
 
Why does God carry out the providence of restoration? It is to establish the original 
parents – the True Parents. Then, what kind of people are True Parents? True Parents are 
a physical temple in which God can dwell. You probably do not feel the reality of this. 
Yet, how great would be their value! But unfortunately, however, there are people who 
place less value on God than on the personal ornaments they keep on their dressers. Such 
people are saying to God, “Please give me blessings.” Do you think God's will can be 
fulfilled through these people? (22-43, 1963.01.19)   
 
What will the Messiah do when he comes? He comes as the commander, who for the first 
time in history, will lead the battle to regain the sovereignty, territory, and citizenry of a 
nation and, on that basis, take back the world of God’s creation. This is the mission of the 
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Messiah. In subjugating Satan, it is not enough just to defeat a nation. Since Satan also 
has global sovereignty, we must strip him of that global sovereignty as well. Only then 
will the realm of liberation unfold on this earth.   
 
God created the Garden of Eden as a garden of freedom and peace. If there is any shadow 
of Satan’s opposition anywhere on earth, the ideal of that garden will not be realized. The 
Kingdom of Heaven on earth will be completed only when the shadows of Satan’s 
antagonism have disappeared from the earth. We can start the liberation movement in the 
spirit world only when this task is completed on earth. This is the path the members of 
the Unification Church should follow. (57-128, 1972.5.29)   
 
What is the task of the Messiah? On the individual level, he has to subjugate Satan and 
eradicate Satan’s lineage, thereby paving the victorious road for the individual. He must 
then pave the road of victory on the levels of the family, nation, and world. This is the 
path the Messiah must walk. In other words: first, he must pave the road for individuals; 
second, he must pave the road for families; third, he must pave the road for nations; and 
fourth, he must pave the road for the world.   
 
After the Messiah wins the individual victory, Satan will mobilize worldwide. The 
nations and the democratic world will join forces to attack him; he must fight against 
them and win. He must do this on the family and worldwide levels. In other words, he 
must win just as Jacob prevailed over the angel and just as Abel should have succeeded 
over Cain. This is a one-on-one fight. Now, all of Satan’s world must be struck, and for 
this a representative nation is needed at the front. This nation is Korea. (54-197, 
1972.03.24)   
 
December 22 
 
Section 3. Jesus and the True Parents   
 
What kind of person is Jesus? Instead of becoming true parents, Adam and Eve fell in the 
Garden of Eden, becoming false parents and giving birth to false descendants. Jesus, 
therefore, came as the True Parent to restore all things and establish what should have 
originally been. Adam and Eve failed to become true husband and wife. At the same 
time, they failed to become true parents. Since they were unable to become a true couple, 
they also failed to become a true son and daughter. This is why, if people completely 
believe in and become one with Jesus, true children can be restored and a true husband 
and wife and true parents established. This is why it is taught that you should love Jesus 
the most. (8-109, 1959.11.22)   
 
The Book of Revelation says that in the Last Days, the Lord will come to the earth to 
meet his bride. Do you know what the feast of the Lamb is? This refers to the day of the 
feast when, for the first time in history, one bridegroom and one bride become husband 
and wife centering on God’s love. Through the Fall, instead of becoming good parents, 
our first ancestors became evil parents. For this reason, the original focus of parents 
designed by God, which our ancestors should have attained without falling – the standard 



 10 

of the true and good parents – has not appeared or been realized.   
 
The Bible says: “I am the Alpha and the Omega, the First and the Last, the Beginning and 
the End.” (Rev. 22:13) Due to the Fall, God could not fulfill His purpose at the time of 
creation. He will complete it as in the Book of Revelation. Then, as what kind of person 
did Jesus come? Adam fell, so Jesus came as a perfected Adam who could be united with 
God’s love without falling. This is why First Corinthians 15:45 teaches that “The first 
man Adam became a living being; the last Adam, became a life-giving spirit.” The Bible 
designates Jesus as the second Adam. Since the family planned by God cannot be found 
if the God-given true positions of the son, husband and wife, and parents are not 
established, they must appear on earth.   
 
There are many religions on earth, but among them, only Christianity has the concept of 
following God’s four basic requirements: to become God’s child, to become one body 
with God, to meet as bride and bridegroom in accordance with God’s will, and to form a 
new family. Since Jesus came with this thinking, Christianity, centering on Jesus, 
inevitably became a global religion. (54-108, 1972.03.20)   
 
THE NEED FOR TRUE PARENTS 
 
December 23 
 
Section 3. The Reason True Parents Must Come   
 
What is it that you desire? You want to be people of the heavenly kingdom or children of 
the heavenly kingdom. This must be your desire. If you become people and children of 
the heavenly kingdom, the heavenly kingdom will naturally appear.   
 
Then, what kind of world is the heavenly kingdom? Is it a democratic world? Democracy 
is a means and a transitional ideology to make regime change easier when the Lord 
comes. When the Lord appears on earth, all the people of the world must follow him. The 
people as a whole must go before the Lord. Then, this would be convenient for 
organizing all the nations of the world into one nation. But democracy cannot unify the 
world. The experiment is already over. Can America itself lead the world? America itself 
is doomed. So the question is how to save America and guide it to govern the world. If 
this is God’s will, it has to be handled through the philosophy of the Unification Church, 
“Rev. Moonism.”  
 
Until this happens, there is no way for America to survive, and the bridge to the heavenly 
kingdom cannot be built by the American people. The spirit world is organized on the 
basis of certain principles. How long will it take for something like this to appear in the 
physical world? First, God is the central existence. Second, the True Parents must appear; 
third, true children must appear, and fourth, a true nation must appear through its true 
citizens. How long do you think they have been waiting for this! How eagerly, over 
thousands of years, do you think those in the spirit world have waited for you to appear 
on earth and realize God’s original will?   
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The one who rules this world is Satan. This world is, first, a world centered on Satan, 
second, a world centered on false parents, that is, fallen and evil parents, third, a world 
centered on evil children, and fourth, a world centered on evil nations. The spirit world 
and the future ideal world must reject all this.   
 
When the Unification Church says True Parents your parents oppose that, saying, “Then 
who are we?” There have been incidents where parents kidnap their children who are 
trying to be true sons and daughters. Although all the nations of the evil world have 
opposed us and chased us away, they cannot oppose us now. Now, even if they fight, they 
cannot beat Rev. Moon. So we must escape from Satan’s domain. But Satan is keeping us 
from escaping by mobilizing all individuals, families, tribes, peoples, nations and the 
world. This is the final battle. (166-222, 1987.2.15)   
 
December 24 
 
Section 5. The True Lineage Must Come Through the True Parents   
 
It is the True Parents whom we need. What began with false parents must now begin with 
True Parents. False parents inherited false life and false lineage through false love. This 
must be reversed. The issue relates to inheriting true life and true lineage through the love 
of True Parents. The question, in other words, is this: how can we, after having wrongly 
received the seed of life, receive the original seed?   
 
The Messiah has to return to earth to address this question and plant the seed of the 
Messiah, the True Parents’ new seed of life. We cannot receive this seed without True 
Parents. Through this we will return to the position of the original true olive tree. This is 
simple. So God is our real parent. How close He is to us. God as the vertical parent and 
True Parents as the horizontal parents together realize ideal love. (218-223, 1991.7.29)   
 
Democracy is the ideology of brothers. This is why they fight. That is why I have 
declared, “We need parents. Only parents can stop the fight. What we need in this 
miserable situation is the way of the parents, and Godism, the ideology centered on 
God!” What kind of parents are these parents? These parents do not exist in the satanic 
world. They are an exact opposite of the parents in the satanic world. These parents are 
called True Parents.   
 
Why do we need True Parents? We need them in order to dismantle the foundation of 
satanic love, life, and lineage. How did men and women fall into such a situation? It was 
because of the sexual organs. In the original sense, sexual organs are a palace of love. But 
what happened to that palace of love? It is the palace of love, palace of life, and palace of 
lineage. The human sexual organs are that precious. They are holy, Through the Fall, they 
became something dirty. From God’s viewpoint, they were originally not something 
dirty, but holy. The human sexual organs are the most precious things. Life, love and 
lineage are connected to them. Satan defiled something so precious. (218-176, 1991.7.28)   
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December 25 
 
Section 8. True Parents’ Position Is Not an Elected One   
 
Until now, it has been hard for me to find a family and hard to find a church. It has been 
hard to set the direction for Christianity, hard to bring the free world and communist 
world back from their paths to ruin. Now, through me, the right of the eldest son has been 
restored. Again, the right of the eldest son has been restored. Had Adam not fallen at the 
outset, Adam himself would have possessed the right of the eldest son. Also, Adam 
would have become the authentic True Parent. Adam himself would have become the 
king among kings.   
 
What did human beings lose through the Fall? They lost the right of the eldest son. They 
lost the right of the eldest son to inherit the great foundation and assets of heaven and 
earth. They lost it because of the devil. We have been ignorant of this. Moreover, 
although we were to become eternal blood relatives who can attend the Parent, the 
Creator of heaven and earth, focusing on God’s love, life and lineage, Adam lost the right 
to become the True Parent. Also, had the Fall not occurred, there would be one culture, 
the culture of Adam and the tribe of Adam. This would have established one right of 
kingship.   
 
The democratic world is like a guiding staff. It is an ideology of brotherhood. Since there 
are many brothers, in order to appoint a representative to receive the inheritance, they 
must get together and choose the one who sacrifices more, serves more, and can better 
uphold the tradition. That is the democratic style. Democracy is a global ideology, but 
above it stands the ideology of parents. The age of the parent is coming in the future. Do 
you choose your parents through an election? Could you choose the returning Lord 
through an election? Could you choose God through an election? You could not. 
Democracy has the basis to create an atmosphere of distrust. Why? People do all kinds of 
things for their own personal gain. They do all sorts of things, such as using money and 
utilizing networks to slander others and plot against them. (211-343, 1991.1.1)   
 
December 26 
 
THE MISSION OF THE TRUE PARENTS 
 
Section 2. The Path of the True Parents   
 
Conflicts are spreading throughout the world today. Who is to confront this situation? We 
should. We should fight against communism, prevent the breakdown of ethics, and 
protect religions because they are collapsing. I have been seriously discussing these 
problems with scholars and theologians throughout the world. I have been doing 
something no one in America would even dream of doing. You say you are doing 
activities, but who do you think is having more difficulties, you or me? There is a 
principle that parents must suffer more than their children, and I am practicing that. If I 
have money, I do not use it for my own living expenses. I am opening up good paths for 
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our future descendants. With a loving heart, I am making money for the sake of our 
future descendants. If you were to ask what the True Parent must do, I would answer that 
he must proceed in the position of the Father by connecting with the family, tribe, people, 
nation, world and universe. All of these must be connected and included. The True Parent 
must love humankind just as a wife loves her husband, or as parents love their sons and 
daughters. They must love humankind just as sons and daughters love their parents. They 
must always have an instantaneous connection. (118-240, 1982.6.6)   
 
In order to be a True Parent, one must love the world of Cain. This Cain world is the 
world of the eldest son. The Cain world is just like the world of the fallen eldest son. 
Therefore, without the True Parents making a condition of having fully given the love of 
Heaven even amid the opposition of this world, the satanic world cannot be restored. The 
eldest son must be loved first. Since Satan is the eldest son in principle, if God wants to 
love Abel, He must establish the condition of having loved Satan, the eldest son, first. 
Without showing such love to Satan, there is no way for Him to love the second son. This 
is according to the Principle. So the path that the mother, Eve, should walk is to unite 
Cain and Abel and return to Adam. Therefore, no matter how universal a love Mother 
wants to receive, I cannot give such love. That is her situation. (124-73, 1983.1.23)   
 
In the matter of having loving relationships, I hold the world record. Also, a group of 
people is emerging who will be able to hold the cosmic record in matters of conscience. 
This is not just a concept but also a reality. It is a historic fact. How threatening this is to 
Satan and how inspiring for God! We should know that our Unification Church is in such 
an amazing situation that it can have only a bright future. We should be deeply, deeply 
grateful for this. What have God and the True Parents done in order to pave this road? 
They have been paving it by breaking through barbed-wire entanglements. The scars 
from cruel torture and from the whip still remain, not to mention blood and tear stains. I 
have pioneered such a course. Thus, you should not bring grief to your Parents in Heaven 
or on earth. This is the treasure store of the universe. Here we can shut down hell and 
build the Kingdom of Heaven. (216-325, 1991.4.15)   
 
December 27 
 
Section 4. The Authority and Mission of the True Parents   
 
Why do True Parents come to humankind on earth? They come to make what the people 
will like the most: that is, to make you into True Parents – little True Parents. (125-117, 
1983.3.14)   
 
What is it that True Parents must do? They must open the closed road between the earthly 
world and the heavenly world and turn it into a highway. They must make a highway 
leading from the earthly world through hell in the spirit world and on to the heavenly 
realms. (134-127, 1985.2.5)   
 
True Parents came with the right of kingship over the spiritual and physical worlds. In 
order to link this right of kingship to the spirit world, the basis for unification must first 
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be prepared there. The foundation for the right of kingship in the spirit world must be 
connected with the formation level of the growth stage foundation. Otherwise, the spirit 
world cannot participate at the place where True Parents have fulfilled the standard of 
perfection on earth. We must make those preparations. (140-53, 1986.2.1)   
 
You call me the True Parent. Why am I your parent? I did not give birth to you, and yet I 
am still considered your parent? Yes, but there is one main difference: I am a parent who 
can connect you to God’s love – original love. Who then was Adam? He was a parent 
who was to have become your ancestor, but he could not connect you to God’s love. This 
is why your parents also cannot connect you to God’s love. Then what is different about 
True Parents? The difference is that they have the special authority to connect you with 
God’s love. Is it being righteous or evil to listen to me rather than to your own parents? It 
is righteousness, because this is the principle of the cosmos. (118-147, 1982.5.23)   
 
I am disclosing everything at this time. I am revealing the procedure for the servant of 
servants and for the servant. All this time, I have been working to show how people must 
proceed in order to become one. You can advance to God’s love only by fulfilling 
everything through following me. Otherwise you cannot. (134-127, 1985.2.5)   
 
How do True Parents come into being? True Parents will emerge when a condition of 
responsibility is established for tearing down the wall that was erected by the Fall of our 
ancestors. Our Unification Church embraces all of Christianity, Catholicism, Buddhism, 
Confucianism and Islam. Herein, all religions can become one. Then the five races can 
become one. (118-270, 1982.6.13)   
 
December 28 
 
Section 5. True Parents’ Love   
 
If you have discovered your true, original self, then God is in your heart and you are 
within the realm of liberation. Your original self was born to continue the history of the 
original lineage through God and True Parents’ original love. Finding this self will 
resolve everything. It is there that True Parents and their love can be found. Since you 
began from God’s love, when you find yourself, you will discover the two original 
images of love already planted within you. They are implanted there as the root. You 
cannot pull yourself out of God nor out of True Parents. Since you are one of their 
branches, you cannot deny that you have become that branch. For example, if you look at 
cells, they are all alike, whether they are from a leaf or from the root. These days, they 
even multiply plants by multiplying cells. It is the same principle. Leaves contain 
elements of the root and of everything else.   
 
This is why you are great. You have all of God’s love and True Parents’ love. God’s love 
and True Parents’ love form the core of their dominion over the universe. They are the 
eternal standard for the essence of a subject. Everything is governed through love. And 
thus you can become the representative of everything. You can represent not only God, 
but also your mother and father, your elder or younger brother, even your elder or 
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younger sister. You can become such a representative. If this happens, your clan will 
welcome you and all fighting will cease. There will be no opposition; everyone will be 
embraced. This may be simple to say, but it is the core of the Principle. You must become 
fully mature.  
 
The reason for going through spiritual training is to perfect yourself. In order to reach the 
point of self-perfection, you must eventually become engrafted to God and True Parents. 
This engrafting is particularly important given that you are already fully- grown and 
therefore cannot literally be reborn through the womb. It is for this reason that the 
Messiah comes. The Messiah comes as a man with fully mature, original love – that is, 
the True Parent’s love. He comes as a representative of the original ideal. Think about 
this every time you use the word “I.” This is how you can be liberated. If you are 
liberated from Satan, liberated from Satan’s realm of daily life, and liberated from the 
realm of Satan’s lineage, everything will be completed.   
 
Then what will you do after having been liberated? Because you will serve and attend 
God instead of the devil, you will have to create a new cultural realm. You have to create 
True Parents’ realm of daily life. When you stand in the position of the perfected Adam, 
you realize the purpose of your birth. When this happens, the love of God and True 
Parents will continually reside within you. This love is the basis of the harmony that 
completes you. In other words, you will have love, life and lineage. This forms a trinity. 
(202-283, 1990.5.25)   
 
December 29 
 
THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN AND TRUE PARENTS 
 
Section 2. The Reason We Must Attend True Parents on Earth   
 
The spirit world is a realm controlled by our ancestors, starting with Adam. Moreover, 
the Kingdom of Heaven on earth is a world controlled by their descendants. This is how 
it works: when you die, you will surely find yourself in the realm inhabited by tens of 
millions of your ancestors. You will then have to face each one. If you have any faults, 
you will receive judgment from them. What is the basic standard for receiving a passing 
grade through this judgment? That is the question.   
 
What do you have to do to be awarded a passing grade by the families of your ancestors? 
You must follow the basic rule. Even in the other world there are connections among the 
numerous ancestors, families, and peoples living there. These are all connected in that 
world. From this viewpoint, the question of what will allow you to pass is answered quite 
simply: It is the ideal tradition of true parents. True parents bring about a true family, and 
thus serve as the president of the family. Then, what about the president of a country? He 
or she should be the true parent of that country. Let us say that nation was the United 
States. It would be a nation having true parents. In that case, the people should serve and 
unite with the president as they would with their mother and father. The basic principle in 
this case is that one should go beyond one’s family, beyond one’s wife and beyond one’s 
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parents in order to become one with the nation. An ideal is even greater than the family. 
The ideal is to serve the true parents of one’s country more than the true parents of one’s 
family because they stand in the higher position. Why do you have to live like this? 
Because if you do not, your path will be blocked in the spirit world. They will not 
welcome you there. Even if you have a doctorate, it will not matter. This is how it will be.   
 
The principle of the world of the original ideal is that one should serve the parents of the 
nation more, for they are superior to the true parents of the family. Similarly, the parents 
of the nation should be under the influence and governance of the parents of the world. 
The national parents should serve the world parents. In the Unification Church we are 
preparing the way for the world-level True Parents. To pave this highest path in the 
human world, we must willingly sacrifice the true parents of the family and even the true 
parents of the nation. This degree of sacrifice characterizes the Unification Church. The 
Unification movement seeks to overcome all barriers in order to realize the family ideal 
of the world-level True Parents. In order to do this, we must sacrifice all family-level 
parents and national-level parents. If we become the center of the world in this way, it 
will be recorded that the primary source of the world’s new tradition will be the degree to 
which we sacrificed individuals and families and the degree of effort we made to go 
beyond the nation and its citizens. (118-234, 1982.6.6)   
 
This is an amazing fact. (200-73, 1990.2.23) 
 
December 30 
 
Section 6. True Parents and the Nation 
 
Why have we sacrificed until now? It was to become the parents of the tribe. How 
splendid this is! What do we do after the nation and world are unified through such 
sacrifice? The place of unification does not disappear. You stand in the position of the 
father or mother in that place of unity. What a holy thing it is to be parents! Parents 
always sacrifice and serve with love. If you think about it, you realize what a joyful thing 
it is to be able to become true parents. This is true even in America, where I have been 
working in this way up until now. When I unify the American people by way of love, 
they will know that I did it with the resolve of the Parent. Then, the indivisible nation and 
world will be established here. When that happens, the True Parents will be welcomed 
wherever they go. These will all be places that belong to the Parents, for they will be 
fully connected to God; as such, they will be where the vertical realm of heart is 
connected. You should know that no connection will exist without going through this 
center. This is a perpendicular relationship. First is the husband and wife; next come the 
parents of the family, the parents of the tribe, and then the parents of a people. 
 
Thus, the scope increases. What this means is that based on the center that has inherited 
the tradition of True Parents from the beginning, the parents are the parents of a family, 
parents of a tribe, parents of a people, parents of a nation, and parents of the world. Later 
on, the nation will become the central entity based on this realm of parents and give rise 
to a world centered on that nation. (118-267, 1982.6.13) 
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Since you have become a tribal messiah, you have inherited the right of the first son and 
right of the parent. You are working to find the nation which can inherit the right of the 
first son and the right of the parent, and which can connect with the right of kingship. 
When you eventually recover Korea, all nations of the world will be recovered. This is 
the final stage. The logical conclusion according to the Principle brings us back to this 
point, after which, there is nothing more. In the future, we can use as a bulwark the 
ideology of True Parents, True Teacher and True Owner. These three roles form the 
Three Subjects Principle. 
 
True Father and True Mother are True Teachers by virtue of their true love. They have 
taught something this world does not know, including heavenly secrets and earthly 
secrets in full detail. This is why they are the best among all teachers. This is how God is. 
Furthermore, God is the Lord of lords. I am also the Lord of lords. When the right of 
kingship is restored, the Lord of lords will appear. What, then, is the Three Subjects 
Principle? 
 
It is the ideology of the True Parent, the True Teacher and the True Owner. This is why 
the Unification Church has True Parents at its center. It is the same with the nation. A 
nation has a hierarchy with the president at the center. In the organization of a nation 
there is the ministry of education, which is a group of true teachers. 
 
The administration is like the owner of the nervous system. Because the entire system of 
nerves converges upon the administration, it should be in the position of the owner. The 
president at the top is the master of the nation. All of this is incorporated into the three-
subject ideology. Hence, True Parents always stand in the vertical position while the 
education ministry and administration are in a reciprocal relationship with each other. 
These relationships can be compared to that of Cain and Abel. When Cain and Abel 
become completely one, this right of kingship will become an eternal and indestructible 
right of kingship. Kim Il sung has his own version of three-subject ideology, which is 
autonomy, creativity, and consciousness. However, this is human-centered; it cannot be 
considered a complete ideology, for it lacks the doctrine of the Original Being. They do 
not know God. With this understanding, you should march forward with strength. (208-
341, 1990.11.21) 
 
December 31 
 
TRUE PARENTS AND US 
 
1.1. The philosophy of the Parents  
 
To be a child of filial piety, you should know what kind of people your parents are. Do 
you really know what kind of people they are? Have you ever considered whether your 
knowledge of your parents comes just from the teachings you have received, or do you 
truly know them? You have come to the Unification Church and are walking the path of 
sons and daughters of filial piety. But you used to be little babies with dirty diapers. You 



 18 

used to be little babies biting and sucking your mother’s milk. You grew up that way, 
receiving your parents’ love. If there is a philosophy which is the best one in this world, it 
must be the parent-centered philosophy. Parent-centered philosophy is the best. You are 
not little children anymore. You all must learn. This is what parents want. Although you 
were born from Mother’s womb, you are still adopted sons and daughters, so you must be 
loyal to those parents. When you become a parent yourself, a four-position foundation is 
created. You can never have heavenly children all by yourself; having heavenly children 
clearly requires that heavenly parents appear first.   
 
For these heavenly parents to come, the eldest son must come first. Since the elder son 
Cain, betrayed the heavenly way, the eldest son must walk Cain’s course in reverse and 
rise to the position representing God. The four-position foundation must then be 
established. Before that point, you are all babies. No matter how great you may be in the 
world, you should have a heart like that of a baby. This way, you have to be born again 
through Mother’s womb and Father’s bone. (16-191, 1966.3.22)   
 
January 1 
 
1.2. True families determine the center of the universe   
 
When True Parents appear, a true family will be established, and a true person’s purpose 
can be realized. True Parents is the name that can be praised eternally from the past, to 
the present and on into the future. The fact that the True Parents have appeared on this 
earth, that True Parents are here, is the most joyful gospel of all gospels. Humankind 
these days is wicked. Due to the power of evil, a realm of death is emerging, and the 
world cannot find any direction. The establishment of True Parents is the fruit of God’s 
historical work of over six thousand years. In this age, when countless people are 
wandering around aimlessly, True Parents are the ones who have appeared as a central 
model to find their destination for them and show them the direction to take.  
 
With the advent of the name True Parents, the eternal heavenly kingdom of the future 
begins, a world that reflects God’s ideal at the time of creation in the Garden of Eden. 
This was true in the past; it is true in this age, and it will be so in the future. Therefore, 
you should know that, judging from all of history, encompassing the past, present and 
future, the True Parents, who have appeared on earth are the central point that determines 
the center of the universe. History starts anew from here, becomes ordered from here and 
bears fruit from here. It is because history bears fruit here that the past resurrects here. 
The world becomes ordered as one world and a new Kingdom of Heaven is realized.   
 
Through the historical ages until now, where have the hopes of humankind resided? Their 
hopes have resided in the future. In other words, humankind has been thinking of hope 
only as something belonging to the future. Where is humankind going? We are going 
towards the one world that is to be realized in the future. Looking to the future, we have 
been seeking one world.  
There will be rejoicing if a way is found for True Parents to be welcomed among false 
humankind. So what is the desire of humankind? It is to meet True Parents. True Parents 
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are the highest hope of humankind. When True Parents appear, the historical tradition 
will be realized at that time, rather than in the future. Where True Parents appear is the 
starting point of the fulfillment of history, rather than the starting point of just seeking 
that fulfillment. In other words, it is not the beginning point of hope but of the fulfillment 
of hope. (44-132, 1971.5.6)   
 
God’s masculine and feminine characteristics are separated into the forms of Adam and 
Eve. What unites them and makes them one again? Love. As they separate and reunite, 
God can experience how strong the love is that is contained within Himself. Otherwise, 
He would not know. Although God has love within Himself, He does not experience that 
love. He knows about it only through meeting a partner. Through people, He feels the 
love that is inside Himself. God is the vertical Father, and Adam and Eve are parents 
centered on horizontal true love. (185-187, 1989.1.8)   
 
God is the bone of love. God’s love is like the bone and human love is like the flesh. The 
bone and flesh become one in order to take shape. This is the principle. Just as you have 
bones, God’s love is the love that is like the bone. True Parents’ love is the love that is 
like the flesh. (181-206, 1988.10.3)   
 
January 2 
 
Section 2. The Value of Working with True Parents while They are on Earth   
 
In this world, there cannot be two sets of True Parents. In North Korea, they call Kim Il-
sung “Father,” and in the Unification Church you also call me Father. But the father of 
the Unification Church and the father of North Korea are qualitatively different. They are 
confronting each other: both are saying they are the parent. Also, God and Satan are 
fighting, each claiming a parent as their own. Who should render public judgment over 
this matter? Human beings should. Human beings should choose their parents, saying, 
“Our parents should be such and such people.” They should make the decision, saying, 
“The fallen parents are evil parents for this reason, and good parents are good parents for 
this reason. Since it is God, not Satan, who has been seeking good parents, God is the 
father of the good parents.” So where does everything come down to? It all comes down 
to the point where we meet True Parents. There cannot be two sets of parents.   
 
When parents die, do they come back after a thousand years? Since the one appearance of 
the Parents of humankind is the desire of history, the desire of nations, the desire of 
ideologies, and the desire of the providence, the time of their appearance is an 
unprecedented and unrepeatable time. It is the pinnacle that comes only once in history. If 
it is narrow, how narrow is it? From the viewpoint of the eternal world, a person’s 
lifespan is like the time required to take one breath. I do not know if you are lucky or 
blessed, but you have managed to live in this era, encounter this one time, and join the 
Unification Church. How did you come to be here? Countless ancestors of yours devoted 
their efforts again and again until they could bring you to this place. Myriads of people 
perished and died when goodness was trampled upon, but the connections between these 
countless people turned around and around and reached heaven, rising like a high 
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mountain where the sun rises. You are the ones who have followed the sunlight and 
gathered there.   
 
When the conditions for love emerge in human history, it will be for the first time. It will 
establish the point from which the value of life can be bestowed. There is no other time 
when the sovereignty of the nation and world can be acknowledged to have a higher 
value. This time is the origin of history, the focus of hope, the starting point of all 
blessings, and the source of eternal life. It is that kind of era. The fallen world has been 
seeking hope for the future; this time establishes the eternal standard of hope in the 
future. Because you live in such a time, you should deeply learn the heart of this era and 
thereby save the world. It is that kind of time. For this reason, the True Parents, who 
come as the substance of that summit, have to live according to the norms through which 
they can belong to the place of True Parents’ heart. I do not think you understand this. 
What should those parents do? They should be different from evil parents because they 
are good parents.   
 
How should they relate to evil children? They will have to treat them based on a deeper 
heart than any parents in history have ever had. Even when they face a child with a 
miserable fate, instead of stumbling over him they should run to him in tears, beg him 
and comfort him to resolve the sorrow of tens of thousands of ages. They should cry their 
hearts out while acknowledging their mutual error in order to avoid separation. I am 
saying people should be like this if they are to be true parents. They are different. As 
parents, this is how their attitude of heart should be. What attitude of heart and standard 
of behavior should the children have who can receive such parents have? They need to 
have those. They should be representatives of the children of filial piety from all nations. 
Just as each nation’s champion runs in a world marathon event, they should be 
champions chosen by their tribe. What are they champions of? They are champions of 
practicing filial piety and loyalty. You should be such a group of champions. In the sense 
that children should be this way and parents should be that way, the one known as Rev. 
Moon in the Unification Church has a different root. If you miss this time, you will have 
deep regrets for hundreds of millions of years. Can you buy this opportunity with money? 
Can you buy it with knowledge? Can you match it with something you have? You 
absolutely cannot. Even if you bear the burden of the world, people, tribe and family who 
are connected to you all at once, can you inherit this? Again, no, you cannot.  
 
This time is so precious that even if the communist world and democratic world were 
allowed to perish, this opportunity would not be allowed to come to naught. God would 
think that even if all humankind were sacrificed, this opportunity should not be 
destroyed. This is what we should think. There is no way you can say all you want to say 
and stand in such a focal position. There is no way you can say all you want to say and 
still be a child of filial piety. There is no way you can say all you want to say and do all 
you want to do and still become a patriot. (51-354, 1971.12.5)   
 
January 3 
 
3.2. We are a branch engrafted to True Parents   
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Originally, human beings, as horizontal parents, were supposed to make a joyful 
beginning of love with God as the vertical parent. But Satan invaded that moment. So 
now it is necessary to take it back again and reconnect it, so that you will become the 
sons and daughters of True Parents. Since you are wild olive trees, you need to receive a 
branch of the true olive tree and be engrafted with it. Religions are meant to do the work 
of engrafting. This is Christian thought. This is why it is said that the marriage feast of 
the bride and bridegroom must occur on earth. (58-218, 1972.6.11)   
 
The hope of humankind is to meet True Parents. Meeting True Parents is the fruit of 
history, the center of this age, and the foundation upon which to begin the future. You 
who are engrafted to them are becoming branches. Until now, all the hopes of the 
historical ages have focused on the future, but a connection with True Parents during 
one’s lifetime comes only once in eternity. It is a precious chance that comes only once. 
Your ancestors could not have it, nor will your descendants. (46-167, 1971.8.13)   
 
Through the Fall, Satan took away all humankind. He carried them all off to hell. From 
among those who were taken away God separates people out one by one. This world used 
to be a wild olive tree in the satanic world, but God has turned it into a heavenly olive 
tree. God made Christianity in the democratic world be a wild olive tree on the heavenly 
side, so it could lead the world. When the satanic world weakens and the Christian 
cultural realm is established, the Lord will come at his Second Advent, cut them off all at 
once, engraft them completely, make them one, and turn them around. Today, the left 
wing has perished, and the right wing has almost collapsed. Who brought this about? God 
and True Parents did. Families who have become one with True Parents inherited True 
Parents’ path, so they should be strong and courageous wherever they are in the world. 
Then, just as God and this universe protect me, it will protect them, and winning the heart 
of a nation will be no problem.   
 
If someone asks you where you go to church, proudly tell them that you are a Unification 
Church member. “We belong to True Parents. We are True Parents’ sons and daughters.” 
Please do not fight. By fighting you are acknowledging Satan. So go around proclaiming 
these things. Say to them, “We are number one Moonies, number one children of God!” 
Then Satan will not be able to accuse you. Carry such thoughts firmly with you. (201-
128, 1990.3.27)   
 
January 4 
 
The final destination of God’s will is the family. Without the family, God has nowhere to 
settle. Since all families prosper when they have True Parents as their center, without 
families nothing can be achieved. Comparing this with a tree, it is like the branches 
spreading out from the trunk as the center. If you cut a branch and plant it in the ground, 
the tree multiplies. The ones who are to accomplish such a mission of the branches are 
the tribal messiahs. As tree branches grow bigger in all four directions, the central root 
grows bigger as well. The central root grows in proportion to the growth of the branches. 
As it grows horizontally, it also grows vertically. When the root grows long this way by 
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sacrificing the horizontal standard, the branches also go up all the way.  
 
When you work hard for God’s will, things follow along like this. At the same time, since 
the power that has extended horizontally becomes condensed, we can conclude that we 
can connect to the cosmos through a life lived for the sake of others. So if a husband and 
wife live a life of horizontally serving, using the vertical standard that has God as its 
center, the realm of cosmic unity is automatically achieved. If they become one this way, 
they will necessarily rotate. Although they rotate, they do not fall down. They do not fall 
down because they have the horizontal standard. They rotate on the axis. They must 
rotate.   
 
Movement occurs when centrifugal and centripetal forces become one. If you reach the 
state of perfect self-effacement, things will automatically rotate. When you start rotating, 
the axis goes up. When it comes down, an automatic reaction occurs. So it moves up and 
down, like taking a breath. When a person in such a perfected form establishes a family 
in the heavenly world, such a foundation will keep them from falling off. They can 
eternally live together with True Parents. Thus, when you create resonance in heart with 
True Parents, this standard of deep experience in life becomes a foundation for the eternal 
world of heart. Unification Church members live together with True Parents and God. 
They are born with the love of True Parents.  
 
Since love makes an eternal connection, the connection of love cannot be cut. Until the 
day you die, you cannot forget about love. Even when parents die, they die with a heart of 
love for their sons and daughters. It is the same with the husband and wife. There is no 
one who forgets about love before he dies. Love goes beyond death and becomes 
connected to eternity. This is why you, a man or woman who have received life through 
love, cannot forget your parents who are the fundamental root of love. If your parents are 
the root and you are the trunk, your sons and daughters are the buds. When they grow 
together, they will extend to the realm of the tribe, people and nation. (218-127, 
1991.7.14)   
 
January 5 
 
4.7. We must carry out our responsibilities   
 
What do we have to do to go through the twelve pearly gates of the spirit world? The 
question is how many people can we rescue from Satan on earth and help to become 
heavenly citizens before we enter the spirit world. To do this, we must shed blood, sweat 
and tears based on a heart of true love for the sake of recreation. You cannot bring your 
own people to the heavenly kingdom without investing a higher heart than that of satanic 
parents, husband, wife, and children, and walking the course of shedding blood, sweat 
and tears. You must understand that all the conditions that enable you to come close to 
God and that position of glory in the other world will be determined in proportion to the 
number of people you have rescued. Throughout my life, I have lived not only for the 
nation but also for the world. Why? Even those who are in the spirit world should receive 
benefits from True Parents. On the first of February, while I was in Danbury prison, I 
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conducted a ceremony to open the gates of hell and heaven. I had to prepare everything 
for opening those gates. This is why I also had to go to prison. In this way, I have to go 
through great suffering and pain and climb over the hill of bitter sorrow.   
 
No matter how vast the ocean, I must swim across it. No matter how high the mountains, 
I have to cross over them, even if they are the snow-covered Himalayas and I have to 
walk with bare feet. In the same way, I established all the foundations for victory by 
reaching beyond the misery of history itself. I went through a path of suffering so great 
that the devil himself could not follow me, and so he had to fall away. In your homes, 
your sons and daughters hold a solemn position. They are a second God. The grandfather 
and grandmother represent the past on behalf of God, the mother and father represent the 
present age, and the sons and daughters represent the future.  
 
We should be able to serve these representatives of the three ages as past, present, and 
future manifestations of God. Those who deceive their sons and daughters, deceive their 
wives, deceive their husbands, and deceive their parents will go to hell. The family, 
nation, and heaven and earth are supposed to be linked through the core of love that lives 
for the sake of others, the kind of love in which one invests even his life and forgets 
about it. There is no other way. Restoring many heavenly people with a standard of heart 
connected with such a core of love is the secret to accomplishing the unification of my 
country.   
 
Even if you go to another country, you should offer that nation first to heaven, devoting 
all your effort for that nation so it does not fall behind other nations – as if you were 
unifying your own country. In the Old Testament Age, all things were offered; in the 
New Testament Age, the offering was the sons and daughters. In the Completed 
Testament Age, it is our own couples; and next it is God. Through the Fall, we could not 
be with God on earth. We separated from God and served Satan, so now we should bring 
God in and connect everything back together. Therefore, your possessions are not really 
your own. Things correspond to the Old Testament Age, and sons and daughters 
correspond to the New Testament Age. In the Old Testament Age, the things of creation 
were sacrificed to pave the road for the sons and daughters. Today, the returning Lord, 
the True Parent, suffers here to bring God to this earth.  
 
Since human beings brought Satan to earth, it has been made into hell. We must bring 
God here. We must do this through true love. Re-creation is accomplished through the 
origin of true love that invests and invests and forgets about it. All things, children, and 
one’s own self that can serve God must be linked through true love and acknowledged as 
possessions of God. When these are connected to true love, you will receive your share 
again and become connected to the age of children’s possessions. These will be 
distributed for ownership to mother, father and children. (211-352, 1991.01.01)   
 
January 6 
 
5.2. Our mission   
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In the future, we must prepare a foundation to attend True Parents and assemble the 
brothers and sisters of the world before them. We are the ancestors with this 
responsibility. Therefore let us remove the path of the cross and persecution that may 
befall our descendants. This is our original mission. (20-135, 1968.5.1)   
 
When God stands in the position of the Parent unifying the human world and on the 
foundation where the Abel world and Cain world became one, God can finally appear as 
the master of all creation and the Parent. All people alive today are like children living 
without their parents. As such, they are fighting among themselves and so God has to 
appear as the Parent and teach them, saying, “Those you are fighting are your elder 
brothers and younger brothers.” Nobody knows this but God. True, ideal parents departed 
because of the false parents, and the foundation for the position of ideal children was lost 
and sacrificed to Satan. Therefore, ideal parents must now appear, and the time has come 
when God can educate ideal children again; a religion to take over this mission must 
appear. This is the Unification Church. So what is the Unification Church proud of? We 
should be proud of True Parents’ achievements. Next, true children must be brought 
together. True Parents should not just love their clan but should be global and universal. 
True children do not say, “I only know the American people.” They should not do that. 
They should transcend ethnic feelings. In whose name? In God’s name. In whose name 
did the Fall occur? In Satan’s name. In God’s name, we should jump over the line of the 
Fall.  
 
So God should be above our head and should command us directly, just as God was 
above Adam’s head. True Parents have no connection to the Fall. Thus, the path of the 
Unification Church is to make a new world by gathering people with the true lineage 
from throughout the world, who are connected to True Parents and God. Then, a family 
will be a tribe, a tribe will be a people, and a people will establish a nation that takes 
dominion over the world. The fallen world has been sinking. Now we must make a new 
start and go up. There has to be a time when the fallen world and the new world will meet 
and things will reverse. The question is when we will be connected to the central line. 
You should all know this. (86-229, 1976.3.31)   
 
January 7 
 
6.2. We must become one   
 
To what extent do you know True Parents’ heart? And how united are you with True 
Parents in matters of lineage, character, God’s Word and daily life? How about your view 
of the nation, world and cosmos? This determines whether you can become true sons and 
daughters of God in a true sense. You are insecure if you are on your own, so the 
question is how to link you to True Parents. It will not work if you do not have the 
original source. You absolutely need the original source. In other words, you cannot 
manage without the core. (28-247, 1970.1.22)   
 
True Parents are the ones who stand in place of your own father and mother. The original 
parents are True Parents. You and your parents should be one. Then, who is the 
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grandfather? God. With regard to God’s commands, even True Parents cannot do as they 
please. Parents should lead their sons and daughters along the path the grandfather wants. 
This is the way of the parents. If True Parents have gone the way of restoration, you 
cannot help going the way of restoration as well. You have to fulfill the minimum 5 
percent portion of responsibility. You should know this. You should love God more than 
you love your wife and more than you love your parents. You should love God more than 
you love your children. If this foundation expands worldwide, it will become the ideal 
world that the Unification Church speaks of – the original world. (128-30, 1983.5.29)   
 
I already have both the root of the first Adam and the root of the second Adam. 
Therefore, you just have to engraft yourself into the first Adam, second Adam, and third 
Adam, and everything will be over with. The root is all one and the same. So, it is love, 
life, and then lineage. Lineage comes into being as the vertical and horizontal love of 
God exchanges life. Hence, you should love me more than anyone else. You should be 
more united with True Parents than with anyone else. Since this is a lineage centered on 
true love, you have the right of inheritance, right of equal position, and right of equal 
participation. This is why Satan cannot come near. (189-223, 1989.4.6)   
 
6.3. We should love True Parents   
 
How much love do True Parents receive? Have you ever thought about that? If there is 
someone who condemns the declaration that God is dead, he would love True Parents 
more than God does. If you pray to God to enable you to meet such a person, and you do 
meet such a person and they come to love True Parents, God will be joyful. If that person 
is the smartest person, and you agree, you absolutely cannot be defeated by the spirits in 
the spirit world. If you love True Parents, you can absolutely not be defeated. If you can 
accuse the spirits, “I love True Parents this much, but what have you spirits done?” then 
you will be the people living in the greatest abundance.   
 
If a fight breaks out among our family members as each of them tries to love True 
Parents more, what would God say about that fight? If one of them were to die during this 
fight, how would God judge him? Would God drag him to the guillotine? Without a 
doubt, God would call both of them, establish them as a model of loving True Parents, 
and tell other people to love True Parents as they have loved them. This is the standard. 
In other words, God, spirits, and all people need to pay close attention to True Parents. 
We should think about this in our daily life. If my words are true, this is an important 
issue. How far away are you from this standard? You should pray for this from this point 
on. Those without tears cannot follow True Parents. In such a case, your face cannot be 
bright. You should live for the sake of others. And even though you may do your best, 
you should always have an apologetic heart towards heaven. You should be able to 
imagine how we should act. (52- 97, 1971.12.23)   
 
January 8 
 
6.4. We must attend True Parents   
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Even if you went through the wilderness course, crossed the Jordan River, and fell in a 
fight with the seven tribes of Canaan, this would not be a victorious death. You can be an 
original person, worthy of a heavenly appointment from God, only after you have 
conquered the seven tribes of Canaan and established a new nation of Israel there. 
Otherwise, it is the same as staying in paradise; you will not be able to enter the Kingdom 
of Heaven. (13-296, 1964.4.12)   
 
Who are the True Parents? They are the ancestors of humankind. You should therefore 
attend True Parents as your own parents. (118-147, 1982.5.23)   
 
You should serve your parents for three years or more. In serving them for three years or 
more the family should serve them, then the nation should serve them and the world 
should serve them. This is really how it should be. Only then can we advance to the realm 
of global restoration. Based on the number three, you have to serve them for three years 
or more. Thus the principle is that for three years you live with your parents, eating with 
them and discussing with them. This is how your household should be. As a family living 
with the parents, you should have a three-year period in which you live in peace and 
happiness, use only good words, and share joy with one another. (44-169, 1971.5.6)   
 
6.5. We should be obedient  
 
The children must show absolute obedience before the Parents who have come in the 
original name of God. There is no objection to that. This is not something done by force. 
We are creating an environment where this can be done centering on love. The wife loves 
her husband and the husband loves his wife. You should become parents centered on love 
and create an environment where your beloved children can naturally and absolutely 
submit to you. Only then can the foundation of the Kingdom of Heaven not be destroyed. 
(101-282, 1978.11.7)   
 
January 9 
 
6.6. We must inherit the tradition  
 
Until now, we have not known what would become of humankind. We have not known 
what would become of ourselves. In other words, people have not understood history. 
They have not understood where history is headed. They have not known what would 
happen in the future or their purpose. Why is this so? It is because they have not had true 
parents and ancestors. But as for us, because we are attending True Parents, we can say, 
“Ah, I know history; I know the circumstances of the history between God and each of 
us.” Also, we have come to know the present and future. We can both know such 
tradition and inherit it. Now we can have the tradition with which we can win over 
history and the future. From whom? Why? It is because you have met True Parents. You 
follow what True Parents teach, and what they do, and you desire what True Parents 
desire and inherit from them. You are inheriting these things from them. (71-21, 
1974.3.24)   
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Until now, there have been no parents in this universe. Those who acted like parents were 
evil parents, using and ruining their children. What got broken through this? Brothers and 
sisters, brides and bridegrooms, and fathers and mothers, who are meant to become 
perfect, have split apart. They have not had children of goodness, meaning they 
ultimately lost the family. The family is a representative of universal history; it represents 
the world, the heavenly kingdom, the nation, and all families. God is trying to find its 
center. History also has been looking for it.   
 
People living today should be connected to this center. In other words, the common 
purpose pursued by God and human beings is this alone, and there is nowhere else that 
the past, present, and future can be bound together. Then who should do it? True Parents 
must accomplish the tasks that Adam and Eve were meant to do. Hence, what you have 
now is something Satan does not own – you should have the best brothers and sisters; the 
kind that are not found in the evil world. You must have brothers and sisters who are not 
from the satanic world. This is how it should be for you. This is until your twenties, 
before you marry. You need to establish such a tradition. You should leave your sons and 
daughters a tradition that teaches them how to live.   
 
The reason you are fighting such a hard battle in the countries you have gone to is so that 
you can leave behind a tradition for your descendants. This is a great opportunity that 
comes only once, an opportunity to educate your children saying, “We worked amidst 
this kind of hardship. ” You have the chance to establish a tradition you can leave behind 
as your testament. That is why tradition is the issue. This cannot be changed. It is an 
eternal tradition. Since we have transcended the world, white people and black people 
should be brothers and sisters. This is to realize the brotherhood realm of humankind, the 
realm of Adam and Eve, which has nothing to do with the Fall. Then, what is the basic 
philosophy to establish that tradition? Everything will work out if we live for the sake of 
others.  
 
From here, your sons and daughters will grow up without suffering in this kind of 
environment. They will become descendants who can go straight to the heavenly nation 
with actual accomplishments that surpass the satanic world and can directly connect with 
heaven. Next, these brothers and sisters will marry one another. For us, marriage 
transcends nations. We have the mind-set that we can marry a black person if told to do 
so, marry a white person if recommended to do so, and marry a yellow person if 
recommended to do so. Such a tradition should be established from now. This has not yet 
been established. We should create oneness from now on. So you must guide your 
descendants and the world with this. The two must become one. When you become one 
you should not bear evil children. To bear children of goodness, the husband and wife 
should be completely one. Without becoming one, no children of goodness will come out. 
Thus, they should become completely one centering on God’s will. (71-19, 1974.3.24)   
 
You can roughly see how I look and what shape I have by looking at me two-
dimensionally. But you do not know what kind of path I have walked before coming 
here. If you do not have a firm conviction from the beginning and just follow this path, 
God’s will cannot be accomplished. You should have firm conviction. I brought this 
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victorious result because I knew this as an absolute and sure path and started with the 
resolve to bring victory without fail. Countless individuals, families, tribes, peoples and 
nations opposed me and tried to shake my conviction and block my path. The world, too, 
has opposed me. Such things have intervened. You should inherit such a tradition, but 
can you inherit it without understanding it? When you inherit such an amazing thing, you 
have to do so with a new resolve. In other words, you should inherit it with a conviction 
that enables you to say, “I will do more than run to the end of the world and to the top of 
the sky” while being strong, bold and so grateful as to amaze God. The hearts of 
Heavenly Father and True Father are such that when they see your attitude, they will 
want to bequeath everything to you. The stark reality is that God is gathering and 
teaching those who know nothing and have no idea what is happening to the world. This 
is sorrowful indeed. (67-228, 1973.6.27)   
 
January 10 
 
6.7. We should be proud of True Parents  
 
What should make you proud? You should be proud of God’s love and True Parents’ 
love. You should praise them more than what you own, more than what belongs to the 
nation, and more than what belongs to the world. Such love is the combination of God’s 
love and True Parents’ love. On earth, the Unification Church is putting into practice 
initiatives for unity on the basis of the ideal love of the direct dominion and on the 
foundation of the family. These are the footsetps of the Parents. This is the domain of the 
Parents. This is the realm of the direct dominion. (131-48, 1984.4.1)   
 
6.8. You should pay your debt to True Parents  
 
You must have a clear concept of True Parents. Are you indebted to True Parents or not? 
There is no way you can pay the debt. If you calculate your debt, it is impossible to pay. 
But you can pay off everything with just a small sign of your love. This is what we need. 
(116-121, 1981.12.27)   
 
A LIFE WITH TRUE PARENTS 
 
Section 3. Learning True Parents’ Language   
 
Language is one of the most challenging problems. When Koreans are here, those who do 
not know Korean have a difficult time. They look pitiful. How great it would be if 
language were unified! When I first came to America, I only knew “Yes” and “No,” 
although I had studied English through books. Can you imagine how stifled I felt! You 
need to know how necessary the unification of language is. Do you wish to listen to my 
speeches through an interpreter or directly from me? Of course, you want to listen to 
them in Korean. Why? Because Korean is the original language. Therefore, in studying 
the Principle, if you do not know the original language, you will not understand the 
meaning of the words. Furthermore, when you go to the spirit world in the future, will 
you be proud if you can say, “I understood Father’s speeches directly, without 
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translation” or if you have to say, “I listened to his words through an interpreter?” 
Which?  
 
Moreover, they are words that express the ideal world of love. Does it mean anything to 
whisper words of love through an interpreter? The fifth paragraph of our former pledge 
says, “We are proud of the one culture.” The question is how that one culture can come 
about. You should know that in the world of heart you have no choice but to become one. 
The one who truly desires one world of heart cannot go without knowing this. Now, 
when you reach out to someone because you love them so much, your feet move first 
before any thoughts about love. Your feet move first, and not the loving thought. How 
foolish this is! If you think about eating in the same way, it is as though you enjoyed 
eating leftovers. Without the tradition and spirit of the ideal family the ideal world cannot 
appear.   
 
Even in the spirit world everyone uses the language that true parents and true 
grandfathers use. Would it work to say, “Oh dear, I don’t know that language!” You will 
realize, then, how difficult it is for Orientals to learn English. I myself learned English 
after the age of sixty. Do you think it was easy? You cannot make excuses. As you young 
people are coming into the Unification Church, you have to do it. You have to learn, even 
repeating words again and again while walking on the street. Learn Korean by repeating 
words and phrases while going back and forth to the bathroom. You have no escape. The 
reason I am telling you to learn Korean is because I have become the True Parent; there is 
no way out. No matter what nationality you are or what situations you are in, you have no 
alternative. When everything is unified, people will say, “This is the glory of True 
Parents! They have swiftly unified the world’s languages!” If they give me an award, 
what kind of award should they give me?   
 
You should respect Korean more than the language of any other nation in the world. It is 
because of their language that Koreans are smart. There is no sound that cannot be 
pronounced in the Korean language. Japanese does not come anywhere close. Japanese 
cannot pronounce “McDonalds” properly and end up saying “Makudonarudo.” Can you 
understand what I mean? This is why things must work through the new culture. I am not 
saying this because I am a Korean, but because it is the Principle. If I told you to learn 
Korean without that being rooted in the Principle, I would be chased away. It is because I 
am talking about basic principles that you listen quietly and say, “As it fits the theory, 
what choice do I have but to accept?” In the future, the original language for scholars will 
be Korean. The Korean language will be the original language. (130-272, 1984.2.5)   
 
January 11 
 
Section 5. Prayer in the Name of True Parents   
 
God is the greatest teacher for fallen people. Among teachers, He is the great King of 
teachers, because there is nothing God does not know. Among parents, God is the First, 
in other words, the True Parent. As a king, He is the King of all kings. God is the best 
teacher and the first parent. If He is the First Parent, would He be a false parent or a true 
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parent? He is the True Parent. This True Parent was unable to be a True Parent because of 
the Fall. In the Unification Church we close our prayers by saying “I pray in the name of 
the True Parents.” God is the first True Parent.  
 
When you desire something in prayer, whom do you ask? We are supposed to call upon 
the Father whatever we do. When you are drowning who would you like to rescue you? 
When a savior is supposed to come and rescue you, would like some grandfather from a 
neighboring village to be the one who saves you? Or would you rather have your younger 
brother save you? Would you like your savior to be your elder brother or your younger 
brother? Who would you like to come to save you? You want your parents to come to 
save you. You would like your parents, the highest ranking saviors of all, to come to 
rescue you. Since parents know their children’s pain as pain penetrating their own bones, 
children are looking to their father and mother to be their saviors. (41-307, 1971.2.17)   
 
When you pray, you pray in the name of True Parents, but who are the True Parents? Do 
not think of this term only with regard to Mother and me. No, think of True Parents from 
a higher point of view. Think of them in terms of the mother and father who can embrace 
the world at a higher level and truly love all people as one, transcending the emotions of 
any people or nation. This is why I also pray in the name of True Parents. (33-141, 
1970.8.11)   
 
January 12 
 
Section 6. The Power of True Parents’ Name  
 
The Bible says that humankind fell. So God must be liberated. Through the Fall, the sons 
and daughters, husband and wife, the nation, and even the world that was to be ours were 
forfeited at one stroke. True Parents must come, recover all things, children, families, 
nations, and the world, and return them all to God. Those who once belonged to God fell 
under the sway of false love after deviating from the true path of love. Although they 
were created on the principle of ownership based in love, they were destroyed by fallen 
love. Now they must be salvaged through the love of True Parents, and all things, 
children, husband and wife, nation and world must be offered again to God. Then, God 
will sing praises of that triumph, the return of His universe through true love, and then He 
will give those offerings to True Parents. They will become God’s possessions and 
thereby True Parents’ possessions. In becoming True Parents’ possessions, they will 
become the possessions of the sons and daughters, and then again be distributed in the 
four directions. Without the world becoming such a place, the Kingdom of Heaven 
cannot appear on earth.  
 
What is the local-level breakthrough (tong ban gyeokpa) we are pursuing? We must unite 
South and North and offer the Republic of Korea to God as the homeland of all 
humankind. This must be done in God’s name and in True Parents’ name, centered on the 
achievement of victory in all nations. This is why we have been investing everything. It is 
for this reason that we are now like a group of beggars. Why beggars? Because we 
already offered everything decades ago. Now we must unite South and North, and in 
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God’s name and in True Parents’ name we must take back all ownership historically 
claimed by Satan. We must restore the ownership to the throne of God, the Original 
Parent, so that Korea will emerge from this as the first ancestor nation among all nations 
throughout history. Working to bring this about is my final purpose of love. (211-126, 
1990.12.29)   
 
January 13 
 
8.2. Sons and daughters inherit from their parents   
 
If there is a gift God can give to the human world, what would the best gift be? It must be 
for all of you to become the ancestors of humankind and true mothers and fathers. There 
is nothing higher. Even being a cabinet minister or the president cannot match it. This is 
the greatest gift God can give to people. When there are True Parents, there will 
automatically be true children, true families, true tribes, true nations, and a true world. 
Then, what is the most important title? It is the name and title of True Parents.   
 
What was the Fall? The Fall was that people did as they pleased. Therefore, we must tear 
down that which was not done centering on God and True Parents. Men should become 
incarnations of Father and women incarnations of Mother. Wherever God enters you, 
whether through your eyes or anywhere else, you should welcome Him. You cannot say, 
“Oh no, you cannot come in.” Do you want walls to remain in place? God’s love comes 
through you. You need to study all this. You must not be negligent. You should all do 
this. When you inherit the tradition, True Parents will come to you. True Parents will 
come to you as God’s messenger and give you the inheritance. (118-271, 1982.6.13)   
 
Since True Parents had not appeared until now, neither could true children. So far, since 
no true person had existed on earth, True Parents had not appeared. So the Unification 
Church is saying, “Let us acknowledge True Parents, discover and serve them.” We are 
saying we should be sons and daughters of True Parents. What do we do when we 
become their sons and daughters? We inherit what they have. The True Parents’ rights of 
inheritance include heaven and earth, and even God. We too should inherit even God. If 
there were no owner of heaven and earth, heaven and earth would have no value. We 
have to be people who can fully acknowledge the value of heaven and earth, and claim 
their value for eternity. We also need to meet the one who can officially recognize that. 
That being is God. Thus, we should gain True Parents’ rights of inheritance. Then, what 
are True Parents’ rights of inheritance? They include inheriting not only heaven and 
earth, but also God. (24-322, 1969.9.14)   
 
The path we are walking has not ended. You will receive the Blessing through the 
gratitude you show before Heaven. You should be grateful individually and you should 
also never forget the value of having received the Blessing representing your tribe, your 
clan, such as the Kim or the Pak clan, and, moreover representing the thirty million 
people of Korea and all the people of the world. Furthermore, you should know that you 
have inherited the responsibility that True Parents are to carry out on earth. Why do the 
Blessed Families have to inherit this? If the Blessed Families are going through the 
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course to restore a people, True Parents should be going through a course to restore the 
world. In other words, they should be going one step ahead. Yet without establishing the 
victorious standard of having restored a people, True Parents cannot walk the course of 
worldwide restoration. That is why you must inherit the responsibility to restore a people 
to ensure that True Parents can walk the worldwide course. Until your death and until the 
sorrow of this people is removed, you must shoulder the responsibility to restore a 
people. (13-293, 1964.4.12)   
 
January 14 
 
Section 9. What You Need to Take Heed of   
 
Without entering the realm of heart, we will not be restored. Therefore, the person who is 
responsible for restoration must proceed while holding onto True Parents. Even Jesus has 
no way without going through True Parents. With True Parents as the central axis you 
should form a perfectly horizontal line centering on True Parents’ love. You cannot have 
any complaints. You cannot complain. If you complain, you will become warped and 
deformed. (136-67, 1985.12.20)   
 
You say this and that about True Parents, but if you think of True Parents as if they were 
just some rich or famous parents in your village, you are gravely mistaken. For the world 
to be unified, it must receive True Parents. Humankind cannot find the way to unite the 
world. True Parents are the visible fruit of our hope throughout history and the visible 
fruit of our heart’s desire. They are the visible fruit of the victory that has indemnified 
everything. You should know this. True Parents cannot be exchanged for anything. (55-
155, 1972.5.7)   
 
THE THREE GREAT SUBJECTS PRINCIPLE AND THE PROCLAMATION OF 
TRUE PARENTS 
 
1.2. The Three Subjects Principle is the philosophy of True Parents  
 
The core of Three Subjects Principle is the philosophy of True Parents. Why are true 
parents the core here? On the perpendicular there is only one vertical line. Since there is 
only one vertical standard based on true love, it is the representative standard rooted in 
the family where True Parents and the vertical God meet. Thus, a teacher or sovereign 
who follows the pattern of parental love will pursue the environment of a heavenly nation 
which Satan cannot invade. Since the evil one’s sphere of false love cannot invade, a 
realm of liberation will unfold and create the heavenly kingdom on earth. (213-124, 
1991.1.16)   
 
1.3. The essence of the Three Subjects Principle  
 
The false parents’ betrayal of the heavenly principle of love has brought ruin. Since the 
True Parents have reversed that, we have been able to return to our original hometown. 
The age has dawned in which all accounts will be settled and we may once again travel 
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together on the proper course. Everything will see its end. Everything, including 
Christianity, Buddhism and Confucianism will come to an end, as will politics. So, by 
bringing all these together, I have established the Inter-Religious Federation for World 
Peace (IRFWP) for the sphere of religion and the Federation for World Peace (FWP) for 
the political sphere.  
 
The divided mind is being made one and its worldwide fruits are being harvested. Upon 
what base are they being harvested? Based on the love of True Parents. True parent, true 
teacher and true owner are the essence of the Three Subjects Principle. With this three-
subjects philosophy, even prominent people in the world are certain to kneel down before 
me, saying, “Please teach us!” The politicians of the world who used to claim to be 
owners – false owners – all have some connection with me. The Three Subjects Principle 
refers to me.   
 
Then, where is it that I live? I do not stand only in the teacher’s position or only in the 
owner’s position. Even the president of a university returns home as a parent in the 
evening and even the president of Korea returns to the Blue House. Even the one who 
commands the royal courtiers must go home to sleep and there he becomes a father, a 
parent. When we see these things, we realize that parents are the center. The school is 
based on parents and the position of owner is based on parents. Everyone may go out, but 
they will eventually return to their parents. The place where you can live without having 
to return is the place where your parents are. That is how it works with all things 
involving true love. The saying that the king, the teacher and the parents are equal has its 
basis there. I am now conveying a true teaching to you. This is why I am the best of all 
teachers.   
 
Among rulers there has been none who ruled with love. This is why your mind and body 
desire to live forever resonating with me and the way I am going. Those who really love 
the Unification Church and those in the Unification Church who have the heart to love 
God, love humankind and love the fundamental essence of human beings, are unable to 
leave me. This is because I have the heart of a parent, the heart of a teacher and the heart 
of an owner. Through me, you can become parents, you can become owners and you can 
become teachers. (215-78, 1991.2.6)   
 
January 15 
 
1.4. A parent-centered ideology  
 
Is Jesus a man or a woman? He is a man. If such a man, who has received God’s love, 
God’s life and God’s lineage, had met a woman who could create a relationship with him 
and they bore children, then new children of God’s direct lineage would have been born 
on this earth. Then, neither Christianity nor the Vatican would be needed today. With the 
appearance of sons and daughters of Jesus’ direct lineage, a kingship and a true royal 
family would have finally begun on this earth and created one world.   
 
This right of kingship would not initially have been a right of kingship for the whole 
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world but one starting in a single family. From the family, it would have advanced 
beyond being a family kingship, to have become a tribal, a national, a worldwide and a 
cosmic kingship. Then there would be no need for any Christian denominations or 
ministers. The Vatican would not be needed. Democracy would not be needed. 
Democracy is an ideology based only on brotherhood. This is why people are fighting. 
Brothers are fighting among themselves. Hence, the ideology upholding brotherhood 
should return to a parent- centered ideology and from there to the God-centered ideology 
of Godism.   
 
What is the parent-centered ideology? It is the character of true parents that Adam and 
Eve were to have fulfilled on earth. Next, what is the God-centered ideology? Since True 
Parents are the horizontal parents, we also need the vertical parent. Therefore, the vertical 
parent-centered ideology is the God-centered ideology. What we term as head-wing 
thought is the true parent-centered ideology and the vertical God-centered ideology. That 
is how it works. Human beings are born when heavenly life and earthly life are 
connected, heavenly love and earthly love are connected, and heavenly lineage and 
earthly lineage are connected through the unity between the horizontal true parent-
centered ideology and the vertical God-centered ideology. That is why we are beings with 
a dual structure. We consist of an internal person and an external person.   
 
The internal person is the vertical self and the bodily person is the horizontal self. These 
are the fruit. (224-277, 1991.12.15)   
 
January 16 
 
Democracy is an ideology of brotherhood. When there are many brothers, the one among 
them who receives the most love from their parents always creates an issue in the family. 
When some of the children take after the father and some after the mother, a mother’s 
group and a father’s group will emerge based on which child takes after which parent. 
Such a scenario takes place based on love.   
 
This is why after the Second World War we saw that the victorious nations allowed the 
defeated nations to keep their independence. This signified that the world had entered the 
realm of the brotherhood ideology. When we reach the point closest to the appearance of 
the ideology on God’s side, the two brothers will fight in front of the one God. In the 
final period of history, America has played a leading role based on its Christian culture, 
which has laid a unified foundation. Instead of judging the other nations of the world, 
America allowed the defeated nations to maintain their independence.   
 
These things suggest that we have entered the age of God’s providence when the 
abandoned sons and daughters, the prodigal children, can be brought back into the fold. 
This explains why the age of democracy, as a brotherhood ideology, came about. As the 
time of the brotherhood ideology comes to an end, the parent-centered ideology will 
arrive. Unification can occur only under such a parent-centered ideology. This is 
providential history. (213-10, 1991.1.13)   
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2.6. How we should conduct ourselves after the proclamation of True Parents   
 
I told Gorbachev to get rid of the statues of Lenin and Marx. In the history of the 
Communist party, nobody except Rev. Moon ever said such a thing. The Communist 
party leaders were all in commotion, saying, “Is he really speaking about Godism in front 
of us? How can he talk so arrogantly?” No matter how much they may have hated me, 
today’s communist world has become like that. The one whom they had feared most in 
the world has turned into their only hope. They have no other hope. So I taught them 
clearly saying, “Listen to my words and follow me; otherwise, there is no way to go 
forward!” How proud God must have been of me, saying, “I have always wanted to 
declare this to the Soviet Union. You are a great son!” Since He said, “I want to set you 
above all humankind,” I have become quite famous. American leaders said, “Wow, how 
can he do that?” European leaders also said, “How can he do that?” and the communist 
world said, “How can he do that kind of thing in the Kremlin itself?” When God came 
down to take a look, He must have said, “This is really interesting!” I know that is why I 
made such a clear declaration.   
 
Everything is connected to the True Parents. Your ears want to seek out the True Parents; 
so do your nose, mouth and eyes. Everything is like that because True Parents have a 
strong power to attract everything. I know this. Even all of nature desires the True 
Parents. The creation says, “True Parents, please stay here with us always.” Nature cries 
out. Everything likes True Parents. They like the sound “True Parents.” When someone 
says, “I have met True Parents,” another says, “Where?” “Follow me.” Everyone will 
want to follow that person. That is what True Parents are like. True mother, true husband, 
true wife, true children, true grandchildren and true patriots all emerge from them. 
Everything starts from there.   
 
This is the gospel with the greatest hope. We do not need the Bible. The purpose of the 
Bible is solely to find the True Parents. So the name “True Parents” is most precious. 
How do you want to be related to True Parents? That is the question. If you think of True 
Parents as a tree, you are its branches that can thrive wherever they are planted. These 
branches live well wherever they go as long as there is love, regardless of whether they 
are planted at night, in the day, in winter, in spring, or in the rainy season. This is so 
because they accept everything. (202-351, 1990.5.27)   
 
 January 17 
 
2.7.2. Accumulate results  
 
NBC, CBS and ABC have reputations as the best broadcasting companies in America. 
They are recognized around the world but they have done all kinds of wicked things to 
destroy me. The newspapers have also attacked me, but since I already knew everything 
before their propaganda came out, it did not work. They put their stories in the 
newspapers and beat their drums, but since there was no one dancing to that rhythm, the 
drummers became exhausted and gave up. Now we will mount our counterattack. Since 
we have a media company, we will challenge them through our newspaper. I called the 
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responsible person in the editorial department at one of these papers and asked him to 
come see me. I gave him a hard time. I am waging this kind of battle.   
 
That is why the issue is the actual results. It is not ability but actual results that will unify 
the world. Although you may not have ability, you must nevertheless have results. To 
achieve results is to gain power from the universe. Presidents of nations are no match for 
me. They will come to their knees because they cannot match me in terms of great results 
and business. You should also have results that you can pass down to ensuring 
generations. You should bring this as a gift when you go to the spirit world.  
 
When a woman gets married, she should bring at least a small gift to her grandfather-in-
law and to her other relatives. Then they will speak proudly of their new daughter-in-law. 
When you go to the spirit world, your ancestors will call you in front of them and chastise 
you, saying, “You joined the Unification Church through the merits of your ancestors, so 
what did you accomplish before coming here? Have you fulfilled your role as a tribal 
Messiah?” Would they not chastise you, when through your actions you could have 
liberated seventy-two generations of your ancestors but did not? So your mind must be 
properly educated.   
 
You should recover all of God’s people lost to the satanic world by engrafting them into 
the heavenly world. How many will you bring back to God’s side through your efforts? 
How will you create the eternal tradition of the ideal of creation? How will you create the 
eternal tradition of true love among your relatives and among all restored people? How 
will you connect your own sons and daughters with this eternal tradition? That is the 
issue. In the other world, this will be the key to having authority in your eternal life and 
your having a position in the hierarchy of life. You should take care of your relatives and 
bring 120 families or more with you. So prepare yourself in order to avoid being 
ashamed. Not only ashamed; you may even be chased away naked. Now I have already 
proclaimed the True Parents to the world. As the age of the world’s chosen people passes 
by and we enter the period of welcoming the True Parents, the age has arrived when all 
people from the entire world will enter the realm of Israel. That realm will be organized 
according to the level of people’s accomplishments. (213-139, 1991.1.6)   
 
January 18 
 
True Parents and Kingship   
 
3.1. Adam’s family, the original starting point of the royal palace  
 
God’s will was for Adam to reach perfection. Adam was the eldest son, the first son. He 
was the son who received the first love. This is the right of the first son. Since Adam was 
able to receive that first love he could have become a parent centering on that first love. 
After inheriting this vertical love from God, Adam was to form a couple with his spouse 
and they were to be connected through horizontal love. This is where the words 
“restoration of the right of parents” comes from. Until now, throughout all of history 
there never existed any foundation upon which parents could appear.  
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Human history has been knit together by war. It has been a battle, this history of fighting 
between Cain and Abel. To put an end to this, brothers and sisters must become one. 
When will we come to realize that those enemies are our brothers and sisters? They used 
to be our elder brothers and younger brothers. Who will teach them this? The parents will 
teach them. They did not know about the divisions among their ancestors. Who will teach 
them? The parents will. Since the parents teach them, the children will come into 
harmony. They are to be children centered on the parents. Only when the children 
harmonize can the true authority of parents appear. This, therefore, is the restoration of 
the right of parents.   
 
When the lost children are found, parents can regain authority over their children. Next, 
the right of kingship which has been lost must be restored. The ideal starting point of 
parents is the royal palace. Adam, must exercise his right as the first son, restore the right 
of parents, and true kingship and establish himself centering on God’s love. This settling 
is the origin of the royal palace and parents. Next is the point where the first son’s rights 
originate. By following this tradition, the universe fully adapts itself. When this is 
achieved, even the fallen archangel will have to bow his head.   
 
The relationship between the communist world and the democratic world is a Cain-Abel 
relationship. Cain and Abel fought, did they not? In a vertical sense, the political and 
religious spheres represent Cain and Abel. The vertical aspect was struck by the 
horizontal, so the foundation to restore the right of the first son was lost. The foundation 
to restore it automatically includes the right of parents. Parents come into being on the 
foundation of the eldest son. When the right of parents is established, right of kingship 
will grow. Adam’s family is the starting point of the royal palace. As the royal family 
grows in numbers, there will be more citizens. When the tribe inherits this kingship 
centering on the right of the eldest son and centering on that tribe, the tribes from other 
blood lines will become citizens. This is part of the principle. Because of this, they are all 
part of the royal family.   
 
You can return to the original standard of Adam’s family only when you have the 
consciousness of being a royal family in the heavenly nation. You are tribal messiahs. 
Tribal messiahs are parents, and also kings. They are to represent the rights of the eldest 
son, and to inherit the tribal kingship, the rights of tribal parents, and even the rights of a 
tribal eldest son. The formation-stage and growth-stage Adams come to life through the 
completion-stage Adam. What does this mean? The rights of the eldest son and tribal 
messiahship take the form of a family that has been resurrected by Jesus. Moreover, 
before this is achieved, Jesus cannot resurrect the formation- stage Adam. Jesus himself 
cannot resurrect him.   
 
Because the perfected returning Lord has come, exercising the victorious authority to 
complete the mission of Jesus in the global sphere, and because he has come having 
victorious supremacy over Satan, only the returning Lord can exercise the authority of 
Jesus and the authority of Adam in parallel. So the returning Lord is the representative of 
the perfected Adam and the perfected Jesus, who have triumphed on that foundation. To 
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combine the formation and growth levels and perfect them is to become the third Adam. 
When we say “the foundation for the completion of the third Adam,” it includes Jesus 
and Adam. So centering on the foundation for the perfection of the third Adam, and on 
the basis of this victorious supremacy, he should firmly establish global messiahship. 
(218-69, 1991.7.2)   
 
January 19 
 
3.2. The establishment of kingship  
 
On True Parents’ Day, what we can think about first is the restoration of brotherhood, 
and second, how the restoration of the right of parents is complete. Next, as the third step, 
the restoration of the right of kingship remains. Now that I have restored the right of 
parents, I am sending out tribal messiahs to put everything in order, just as God sent the 
returning Lord and just as He sent Jesus. This is possible because the vertical standard 
has been established. Vertically, the three standards of Adam’s age, Jesus age, and the 
age of the Second Advent have been established. Since they have been established 
through my having fought and gained victory, they must all be extended from this point 
on into the age of the Second Advent. What must you achieve through this? You must 
build your own family. A circle will arise. Through me, three parents were established in 
this way; they are the Adam parents, the Jesus parents, and the Second Advent parents. 
Therefore, I am sending you in the same way that God is sending the returning Lord, as if 
He were sending Adam again. The third Adam came to save the second Adam and first 
Adam. Just as the third Adam came and restored the second Adam, you have to save your 
parents who are the first Adam.   
 
Your mothers and fathers will rise to the position of Adam. Through this, the traditions in 
the sphere of religion will disappear. There will be no further need for religion. The entire 
world will enter the realm of the chosen people. What will this do? Horizontally, your 
birth parents will be tribal messiahs and those born into your lineage will be national 
messiahs. This has become possible. This is horizontal. Through this, everyone will stand 
in the position of being connected through one set of parents. The third Adam is also one 
set of parents. Thus, the land of your birth, your hometown, will become the heavenly 
nation – the Kingdom of Heaven. And your father and mother in your hometown will 
become your ancestors – true ancestors.   
 
What comes first? Standing on God’s side comes first. Next is the family standing on 
God’s side. Once that is achieved, the global foundation will all be connected to the 
Parents. Where is the original hometown? Although the original hometown is where I 
was born, not every tribe can have my birthplace, Jeongju in North Korea, as their 
hometown. Your hometown must be where you were born. Your hometowns are 
different; Satan has been occupying them. But as heaven-centered parents are born in 
your hometown, that place will become the Garden of Eden. In this way, your 
descendants of goodness, who are born in the unfallen, original garden, will expand 
throughout the world. It is along this vertical line that you will all be connected and tied 
to my clan. You should love what is vertical more than you love your own clan. Then, 
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Satan will be unable to occupy it. The establishment of such things will make possible the 
restoration of the right of kingship.   
 
Originally, when Adam reached perfection, the Heavenly Father would be perfected, and 
when Eve reached perfection, the Heavenly Mother would be perfected. Hence, if they 
become the lord and lady of the family, the kingship of the family-level heavenly 
kingdom would have arisen. Thus, Adam and Eve were to become king and queen on the 
level of the individual, family, tribe, people, nation, and world. Since we have reached 
the time when we can go beyond the national level, we can go beyond the kingship of the 
satanic world and establish the kingship of the heavenly world. This day is March 27, 
1990. Through this, the world will turn around with the wind I have whipped up. (201-
130, 1990.3.27)   
 
January 20 
 
3.3. The restoration of kingship  
 
Why do we need the right of parents? We need it in order to restore the right of kingship. 
To restore the right of kingship, we should not be stuck on any one of the four directions 
of east, west, south, and north. When the king comes into your home, you should always 
be able to serve him twenty-four hours a day, 365 days a year. You should be able to 
swing a stick whose length is three times the span of your outstretched arms, through 360 
degrees without it hitting anything. You should always be able to welcome him. Then, 
the clan will follow. This is a blessed tribe of love. What kind of love? True love.   
 
What is true love? It is the love that causes you to invest yourself eternally and forget 
about it, and then invest again. Why should we do this? It is a principle that we wish our 
love partner to be better than ourselves, and our children to be better than we are. In order 
to achieve this, even God has to invest more than Himself. Since there is no other way of 
investing more then oneself than by investing and forgetting, we can go the way of true 
love, where we give and forget.   
 
The unification of the heaven and earth begins from there. After investing your life, you 
should not think, “I died because of God and because of the Unification Church.” We 
must sacrifice ourselves. You cannot say, “I did this much but the church does not 
recognize me” or “I have followed the Unification Church for dozens of years, but Father 
does not recognize me.”   
 
As for me, although I have suffered my whole life, God has not recognized me. But I do 
not think of it as God not recognizing me. Just like God, I allow myself to be hit and then 
invest and invest again. Since I continue investing up until the end, nothing is lost; it just 
accumulates more and more, and I naturally rise to the mountain top. This is strange, isn’t 
it? While investing myself again and again, I find myself on top of the mountain and on 
top of the world; then, the right of the first son, the right of parents, and true kingship will 
be automatically restored. This is the line of reasoning that explains the logic of re-
creation. (206-268, 1990.10.14)   
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Now we have fully laid the foundation to proclaim the True Parents. There is no one who 
can say, “Rev. Moon is not the True Parent.” Let Christian ministers try coming before 
me. Among our country’s president and party leaders, let those who can say, “He is not!” 
step forward. Let the president of the United States, or anyone who rules a nation on this 
earth and speaks big words, step forward and argue that I am not the True Parent. Not 
even those people will be able to move an inch when they listen to my words. (204-84, 
1990.7.1)   
 
I am not a fool. I am smarter than you. I am someone who lived his life embracing under 
his wing and guiding the distinguished and famous people of the world. Our Professors 
World Peace Academy alone has chapters in 120 countries. Its membership includes 
many Nobel laureates. It is because we have such a foundation that we could establish 
within less than four years The World and I as a world-renowned magazine, a champion 
among magazines in the world. I am a person with such a foundation. (204-84, 1990.7.1)   
 
I have the title of True Parent. Then, what do I do? I am a person who likes God more 
than anyone else, and who knows God better than anyone else. I am also someone who 
clearly teaches you the path of eternal life. What is it that the True Parent is supposed to 
do? The True Parent, Rev. Moon, is the global and historical representative of humankind 
carrying out the responsibility to liberate you from the realm of death, and transport you 
onto the path of eternal life. Since True Parents have true love, they are the ones with the 
place of completion and the place you must return to where God’s love and essence 
converge in unity. This is why false love is removed through true love. False love does 
not know how to invest even one time. It just seeks to receive. But with true love, if you 
invest, you can resolve everything; and then redemption is possible. This is possible only 
in true love. This is why you can come to know God through me. Next, the True Parent 
must teach true love. That is my responsibility. (203-360, 1990.6.28)   
 
January 22 
 
Now, there is no one in the world, who can get rid of me. No one can match me in 
strength. Do you know what would happen if I put out negative propaganda? This 
Republic of Korea would be in trouble. Do you know who handled the leftist students? At 
a time that was supposed to be the most chaotic since the founding of the Republic of 
Korea, I swept through the nation, bringing the contents of my meeting with Gorbachev. 
This led the people to say, “Oh, I cannot trust the government. I will have to trust Rev. 
Moon.” In this way, I pointed them in the right direction.   
 
What did I do on that foundation? I proclaimed True Parents. If we came as the True 
Parents, I had to declare the True Parents; otherwise, how could I raise my face before 
God in the spirit world? If we have really come with the mission of the True Parents, I 
must declare that we are the True Parents before all people and the world. Otherwise, 
how could I lift up my face and go on? Jesus could not proclaim himself as the True 
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Parent. That was the problem. If he had, Christianity would not have had to shed blood. 
Jesus himself would have been able to indemnify ten times as much as what Christians 
were able to restore through their shedding of their own blood. But since he was unable 
to proclaim himself as the True Parent, Satan has been in control until a global standard 
could be revealed.   
 
The false parent, Kim Il-sung, has appeared in North Korea, occupying the throne of the 
satanic true parents. This is usurpation and plundering. It is plundering. The communists 
in North ruined Christianity there, but now that I have proclaimed True Parents, Kim Il 
sung will go down. Through this proclamation, I am taking hold of him. It is because 
such a time is approaching that I am planning to go to Pyongyang and hold a rally there. 
This is not something I will do myself. Does Adam fight with the archangel? Adam does 
not fight with the archangel. Since the archangel fell, I must give him directions. Thus I 
have been giving directions to the Soviet Union, the worldwide archangel, and to China, 
the Asian-level archangel. Then, by creating oneness between the archangel and Eve, 
with Japan in the position of Eve, I will bring Kim Il-sung to submission. I am bringing 
these people into oneness and then using that as a vehicle to move forward.   
 
If I can declare the Federation for World Peace in Pyongyang in this way, how good that 
would be! I will call Gorbachev, Jiang Zemin, the Japanese prime minister, President 
Bush, and so forth, to come. There is no one in Korea but me who says such things. Can 
the president do this? What will it take to do this? I have already laid that kind of 
foundation. (204-178, 1990.7.8)   
 
January 23 
 
I am not a man who is fading away. I am not someone who is ignorant of what is behind 
all the politicians in history. Although the leaders of the Christian churches do not know 
these things,   
 
I certainly do. Has either the Unification Church or Rev. Moon perished, although both of 
them have been branded as historic representatives of extreme foolishness? Can God 
perish? What kind of relationship do I, Rev. Moon, and God have? What do we mean by 
True Parent?   
 
I have proclaimed that I am the True Parent. If I were not the True Parent yet declared 
myself to be so, I would be stabbed by spirits from hell and by good spirits when I went 
to the spirit world. So why would I proclaim myself to be the True Parent in the face of 
such a dreadful outcome, if it were not true? What is the True Parent? I have heard that at 
a doctrinal discussion between Won- Buddhism and the Unification Church, one leader 
asked, “While Won-Buddhism talks about the Savior, the Unification Church talks about 
True Parents.   
 
The Savior can be forsaken after one is saved, but parents are a matter of absolute 
destiny, so how can they be forsaken?” That’s how it is. Try forsaking them, and the 
entire universe, heaven and earth, and everything else will say, “You wretch, you deserve 
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to go to hell!”   
 
The place of True Parents is a place of pride. Since the devil knows this, he has attacked 
me from all four directions, mobilizing the whole world. Even the Communist party 
joined in this effort, and all the denominations and religions have opposed me. 
Furthermore, even the mafia and terrorists joined forces to expel me. They have shot at 
me with all kinds of tricky weapons. (203-144, 1990.6.24)   
 
You call me the True Parent, but I do not like the words True Parents. Think about how 
fearsome these words are. Once we became True Parents, we had to bear and raise true 
sons and daughters. This is the issue. After becoming True Parents, we had to head up a 
true family. When a tribe arises from this, we must lead it as a true tribe; when this 
expands to a people, we must lead that people; if this expands into a nation, we must lead 
that nation; if this expands to the world, we must lead the world; and if this expands to all 
humankind filling heaven and earth, and the spiritual and physical worlds, we must have 
the ability to lead them. This is a huge undertaking. I am aware of all this.   
 
Then, why did I proclaim “True Parents”? I did not want to do so myself. But if it had not 
been done, the doctrine of the Unification Church would go off course. If such a 
proclamation had not been made, Unification Church doctrine would be a lie. Because I 
cannot turn the truth into a lie, it was inevitable that I do this; in order to have the truth 
reveal its true light, I had to act, even under tribulation and persecution, even if my body 
had to be torn apart, be stepped on, and receive all kinds of abuse. This is why I have 
become such a man. This is how the Rev. Moon of the Unification Church differs from 
the founders and leaders of the other religions. (203-324, 1990.6.28)   


